BARRIERS TO RECRUITMENT AND PARTICIPATION IN PHYSICAL REHABILITATION RESEARCH: A MIXED METHODS STUDY AMONG PEOPLE WITH MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS.

by © Ryan W. Pretty

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Medicine (Clinical Epidemiology), Faculty of Medicine

Memorial University of Newfoundland

October 2020

St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador

ABSTRACT

Background: Quality medical treatment requires research that applies to clinical practice. Unfortunately, research participants do not represent the population seeking treatment, with Multiple Sclerosis (MS) rehabilitation research excluding those who have had a recent relapse and those with physical disability; two groups who often seek rehabilitation. There is likely a subset of people with MS who are being excluded from rehabilitation research.

Purpose: To categorize those who are not willing to participate in MS rehabilitation research, and to identify facilitators and barriers to participation.

Methods: We analyzed registry data collected during an MS clinic visit and a physical performance assessment. Participants had the option of consenting to one, both, or neither of these visits. Those who did not agree to the physical assessment were termed 'non-participators', and regression determined predictors of this decision. Interviews explored barriers to participation described by 'non-participators', and a patient engagement session with 'participators' considered their views on reported barriers.

Results: There were 109 participators and 27 non-participators. Non-participators scored lower in cognition, and were more likely to live in an urban area. Those without cognitive impairment were 3.45 times more likely to participate in rehabilitation research.

Interviews (n=8) revealed four themes: (1) fear and uncertainty regarding testing, (2) negative perceptions of research, (3) frustrations with healthcare, and (4) physical impairment as a barrier to participation. Patient engagement event (n=7) revealed three themes: (1) frustrations with healthcare, (2) perceiving participation as beneficial, and (3) interest in holistic treatment.

Conclusion: About 19% of the sample were non-participators. Cognitive impairment predicted rehabilitation research non-participation. Fear and uncertainty, physical barriers and negative perceptions of research and healthcare influenced decisions among non-participators, while participators in physical rehabilitation research prioritized the overall benefits of research for themselves and to the community. For rehabilitation research to be applicable to the patients as intended, researchers must identify and overcome barriers and engage patients in the research process.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Michelle Ploughman, without whom this project would not have been possible. Michelle has provided an endless amount of guidance and support throughout this process, teaching me everything that I know about research. Michelle's work ethic, wealth of knowledge, and leadership abilities are inspirational and undeniable, and the establishment of the Recovery and Performance Laboratory as a world-renowned research facility is a shining illustration of her capabilities.

I also thank my committee members, Drs. Craig Moore and Holly Etchegary. With his vast understanding of biomedical research, Craig has provided me with many valuable insights in both the planning and writing phases of the current project. This project marks my first foray into qualitative research, and the invaluable direction and insight from Holly throughout the entire process were absolutely paramount to its completion.

I acknowledge my colleagues at the Recovery and Performance Laboratory for their constant motivation. It has been an honour to work with and learn from such an outstanding and driven group of individuals. Specifically, I thank Caitlin Newell, as the execution of a large portion of this project would not have been possible without her assistance and collaboration.

I would like to thank my friends and family, specifically my parents, Annie and Wayne; my sister, Kayla; and my partner, Shaylyn, who support me throughout all of my endeavors, and have helped endlessly during this journey.

Finally, the current project was funded by the Translational and Personalized Medicine Initiative through NL Support, and I thank the organization for their generosity. This funding has provided me with knowledge translation opportunities, and has allowed me to include a number of patients in the research process, whom I also thank for their generous participation.

iii

Table of Contents

ABSTRACT	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
LIST OF TABLES	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	X
LIST OF APPENDICES	xi
Chapter 1: Overview and Introduction	
1.1 GENERAL OVERVIEW	1
1.2 EVIDENCE-BASED MEDICINE	
1.3 SAMPLING IN CLINCAL RESARCH	5
1.4 MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS	
1.4.1 Epidemiology of MS	
1.4.2 Pathophysiology	
1.4.3 Types of MS	
1.4.4 Diagnosis	
1.4.5 Symptomology	
1.4.6 Impact of MS	
1.4.7 Treatment of MS	
1.4.8 Benefits of Exercise for People with MS	
1.4.9 Exercise Participation in MS	
1.4.10 Status of Research in MS	

1.4.11 Barriers to Research Participation in MS	34
1.5 METHODOLOGY RATIONALE	36
1.5.1 Rationale for Quantitative Investigation	36
1.5.2 Rationale for Qualitative Investigation	37
1.6 MEASUREMENT TOOLS	39
1.6.1 Disability	40
1.6.2 Perceived Impact of MS	41
1.6.3 Mental Health	41
1.6.4 Cognitive Ability	42
1.7 OBJECTIVE OF THESIS	42
1.8 CO-AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT	43
Chapter 2: Manuscript	45
2.1 Introduction	45
2.2 Materials and Methods	48
2.2.1 Registry Participants	49
2.2.2 Qualitative Interview Participants	50
2.2.3 Patient Engagement Participants	50
2.2.4 Quantitative Methodology	50
2.2.5 Qualitative Methodology	54
2.3 Results	58
2.3.1 Registry Sample Characteristics	58
2.3.2 Comparing Participators and Non-Participators	61
2.3.3 Identifying Predictors of Non-Participation in Physical Rehabilitation Research	63

2.3.4 Interview Participant Characteristics	65
2.3.5 Interview Results	66
2.3.6 Patient Engagement Event Participants	74
2.3.5 Patient Engagement Event Results	75
2.4 Discussion	77
2.4.1 Cognitive Impairment as the only Predictor of Non-Participation	78
2.4.2 Fear and uncertainty regarding exercise and physical rehabilitation research.	79
2.4.3 Frustrations with Healthcare and Research are a Barrier to Participation	80
2.4.4 Physical Impairment as a Barrier to Participation	81
2.4.5 Altruism as Motivation for Research Participation	82
2.4.6 Limitations	82
2.5 Conclusion	83
Chapter 3: Discussion	84
3.1 Discussion of Results	84
3.1.1 Cognitive impairment predicts participation in rehabilitation research	84
3.1.2 Physical impairment is a barrier to participation in rehabilitation research	87
3.1.3 Frustrations with research and healthcare	88
3.1.4 Importance of Patient Engagement	89
3.1.5 We must exercise caution when generalizing findings to the whole population	89
3.1.6 Participators and non-participators significantly differed in place of residence	90
3.1.7 Some established barriers to research participation were not observed in the current	nt
study	91
3.2 Limitations	91

3.3 Future Research	
3.4 Conclusions	
References	
Appendix A: Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale (MSIS-29)	
Appendix B: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)	126
Appendix C: Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA)	
Appendix D: Interview Guide	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Participant Characteristics	. 60
Table 2.2: Comparing Participators and Non-Participators	. 62
Table 2.3: Binary Logistic Regression Analysis of Predictors of Participation	. 64
Table 2.4: Interview Participant Characteristics	. 65
Table 2.5: Patient Engagement Event Participant Characteristics	. 74

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Sampling in Research	7
Figure 1.2: Potential Benefits of Exercise for People with Multiple Sclerosis	. 28
Figure 1.3: PubMed Clinical Trial Results for MS and Stroke	. 33

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

BMI	Body Mass Index
EDSS	Expanded Disability Status Scale
MRI	Magnetic Resonance Imaging
MS	Multiple Sclerosis

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix A: Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale	124
Appendix B: Hospotal Anxiety and Depression Scale	126
Appendix C: Montreal Cognitive Assessment	127
Appendix D: Interview Guide	128

Chapter 1: Overview and Introduction

1.1 GENERAL OVERVIEW

Evidence-based health care integrates current best evidence, clinical experience, and patient values when making decisions to ensure that patients receive the very best care possible (Sackett, Richardson, Rosenberg, & Haynes, 2000). As such, effective treatment is only possible if the research informing the treatment is of the highest possible quality. For this research to adequately benefit patients, it must be applicable and generalizable to the group being studied and to clinical practice (Freemantle & Hessel, 2009). Unfortunately, those who choose to participate in clinical research do not entirely represent the population seeking treatment. For example, even after fulfilling inclusion and exclusion criteria, women, people with little formal education, people having low socioeconomic status, minorities, and the elderly tend to be underrepresented in samples used for clinical research (Ford et al., 2008; Hennekens & Buring, 1998; Killien et al., 2000; Larson, 1994). In many cases, groups excluded from research, either intentionally or unintentionally, are exactly those who could benefit from it the most, as the excluded groups have more health problems, lower mobility, and an increased mortality risk (Kelfve, Thorslund, & Lennartsson, 2013). Barriers to research participation have not been thoroughly investigated, despite the fact that barrier identification and potential subsequent elimination would greatly improve the quality of all types of clinical research, and therefore, medical treatment.

Defined as an immune-mediated disorder, Multiple Sclerosis (MS) affects the body's central nervous system, often leading to severe physical or cognitive symptoms in young adults (Ghasemi, Razavi, & Nikzad, 2017). Typically diagnosed during an individual's 30s, MS impacts people during child rearing and family development, which are some of the most

productive and important times of their lives (Gilmour, Ramage-Morin, & Wong, 2018). As a result, those living with MS experience drastically lower quality of life and higher psychological stress than those without the disease (Barin et al., 2018; McCabe & McKern, 2002; Nortvedt, Riise, Myhr, & Nyland, 1999).

MS has no known cure, and even current treatments aimed at alleviating symptoms and slowing disease progression are only partially effective (Yamout & Alroughani, 2018). Fortunately, there is increasing promise for more holistic treatments such as physical rehabilitation (Motl & Pilutti, 2012), yet the field faces a number of challenges. Recruitment for this type of research is incredibly challenging (Carter et al., 2015), likely because of the extremely low rates of exercise participation among people with MS, even those with mild levels of impairment (Chaves, Kelly, Moore, Stefanelli, & Ploughman, 2019). Additionally, the limited body of existing research in MS falls short by typically excluding people with MS who have experienced a relapse or a recent decline in function (Learmonth & Motl, 2016) despite these being the individuals who seek physical rehabilitation services (Finlayson, Plow, & Cho, 2010). Identifying and removing barriers to participation in physical rehabilitation research would help strengthen the generalizability of research findings not only for the MS population but for rehabilitation patients in general. Despite the importance of addressing the issue of nonparticipation, it is challenging to identify the characteristics of people who do not participate in research, precisely because they have not consented to do so.

This research uses data collected in a unique longitudinal registry that provides deep clinical phenotyping of people with MS who are referred from a tertiary MS clinic. Participants in the study can complete some or all of the three study profiles (clinical, immunological, and physical rehabilitation). In the clinical profile, participants receive a neurological exam which

includes completion of a cognitive screening tool, the Montreal Cognitive Assessment and a questionnaire scoring mood, the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (Freitas et al., 2018; Snaith, 2003). The immunological profile involves having blood samples drawn and takes place at the same time as the clinical profile. The physical rehabilitation profile involves attending a session in a rehabilitation laboratory to complete further cognitive and physical testing, including a graded exercise test. This research specifically examines those participants who refuse to take part in the physical rehabilitation component. With this information, we are able to examine the characteristics of people who decline the rehabilitation portion of the study visit.

While we can potentially characterize non-participators quantitatively, engaging with and interviewing non-participators helps place context around quantitative findings and potentially reveal opinions of research and perceived barriers to participation. A mixed-methods research approach which combines quantitative and qualitative methodologies permits a more in-depth discovery of the multiple facets of a health issue or condition (Newland, Thomas, Riley, Flick, & Fearing, 2012). As such, we determined that a mixed-methods approach would be optimal for the current project.

This thesis is prepared in manuscript format with three chapters. Chapter one provides an overview of evidence-based medicine, clinical research and MS, followed by an explanation of the tools used and rationale of the current study. Chapter two is a manuscript examining barriers that prevent individuals with MS from participating in rehabilitation research, written in format for publication in Health Expectations Journal. Therefore, there is some inevitable overlap in the content between Chapter 1 and 2 in order for Chapter 2 to stand alone as a potential manuscript for publication. Lastly, Chapter Three includes an expanded discussion on barriers to research for those living with MS, with implications for research in individuals with other neurological

diseases. Chapter Three concludes with suggestions for future directions in improving recruitment methods in clinical research in populations with chronic disease and discusses limitations of this study.

1.2 EVIDENCE-BASED MEDICINE

Accepted as the gold standard within medical practice (Gupta, Wander, & Gupta, 2016), evidence-based medicine is the conscientious, explicit, judicious, and reasonable use of modern, high quality clinical research best evidence in making decisions about the care of individual patients (Masic, Miokovic, & Muhamedagic, 2008). Coined in 1991 by Gordon Guyatt (Guyatt, 1991), this now colloquial term was defined after Guyatt noted that traditionally, clinicians were taught to look to authority to resolve issues of patient management. He proposed that a better approach involved critically appraising research directly relevant to a clinical problem and applying the results of the best studies to the clinical problem at hand. Despite this modern nomenclature, evidence-based medicine is in fact not a novel paradigm.

If fact, years of previous work by many others, such as Suzanne and Robert Fletcher, laid the foundation for an evidence-based approach to medical treatment. Now recognized as pioneers in the evidence-based movement, Drs. Suzanne and Robert Fletcher reported in the 1960s that biomedical science often lacked translational application to clinical medicine. Working to remedy this shortcoming of research, the couple trained through the clinical scholars' program funded by the Carnegie Foundation and were taught to consolidate work in the once separate entities of public health and medicine (Sur & Dahm, 2011), going on to outline strategies to better evaluate the evidence on which clinical decisions are based in their 1982 book *Clinical Epidemiology: The Essentials* (Fletcher, Fletcher, & Wagner, 1982), a publication that

became a foundational text in the field. The body of literature surrounding evidence-based medicine has grown immensely since its inception, yet the core notion has not changed since the aforementioned early work of Drs. Suzanne and Robert Fletcher: to base medical practice on the highest quality research available.

The challenging nature of determining the quality and credibility of, or "critically appraising" (Al-Jundi & Sakka, 2017), clinical research has led to the development of a number of strategies to facilitate this process. The popular "Critical Appraisal Skills Programme", developed in 1993 by Dr. Amanda Burls (Singh, 2013) is one of the several strategies designed to aid in the assessment of the many facets of a study which must be considered during the appraisal process, such as study design, outcome variable selection and measurement, statistical analyses, and sampling methodology, all of which impact the overall quality of the appraised work (Al-Jundi & Sakka, 2017). Many critical appraisal tools include assessment of the sampling strategy and generalizability of the investigated work (Critical Appraisal Skills Programme, 2018). This raises an important consideration, as an evidence-based approach to medicine indicates that in order for research to adequately benefit patients, it must be applicable and generalizable to the group being studied and to clinical practice (Freemantle & Hessel, 2009).

1.3 SAMPLING IN CLINCAL RESARCH

In clinical research, we are often interested in a certain population, generally a group of people who share a common characteristic or condition. This population of interest could be as specific as volunteers at our laboratory, or as broad as MS patients worldwide, a group too large to logically include in most studies. In such cases, clinical researchers resort to selecting and including a "sample population" in the study, that is, a subset of the population which represents

the target population as much as possible (Elfil & Negida, 2017). A multitude of sample selection strategies exist, and have been broadly categorized into probability and non-probability sampling methods (Elfil & Negida, 2017), the former of which typically yields a more representative sample, as all subjects in the target population have equal chances of being selected (Shorten & Moorley, 2014). The aforementioned sampling methods are illustrated in Figure 1.1.





Figure 1.1: Comparing Random and Convenience Sampling

The above figure illustrates random and convenience sampling methods. In both examples, the population of interest contains equal proportions of males and females. However, the bottom example did not yield a representative sample due to the use of convenience sampling. Original image.

While clearly a superior sampling methodology, in actual practice, the expensive and time consuming nature of probability sampling makes it far too laborious a task for most research projects. In most cases, researchers opt for non-probability convenience sampling methods, which allow subject enrollment as availability and accessibility allow (Elfil & Negida, 2017; Emerson, 2015). For example, if we wished to perform a study on individuals from Newfoundland and Labrador with MS, our convenience sample would be confined to a population that is accessible to the team, likely meaning patients of the hospital in which our laboratory is located. According to convenience sampling methods, all patients who visit this hospital during the recruitment period, meet the eligibility criteria, and consent to participate would be included in this study. This example illustrates the potential for convenience sampling to yield an unrepresentative sample, as individuals in the population do not have equal chances of being selected for the sample. In fact, sampling method is the main methodological issue that influences the generalizability of clinical research, explaining why it is well-recognized that people who choose to participate in research typically do not entirely represent the population to be treated (Elfil & Negida, 2017). For example, even after fulfilling inclusion and exclusion criteria, women (Killien et al., 2000) and those who have less formal education and who are of a lower socioeconomic status (Hennekens & Buring, 1998) tend to be underrepresented in samples used for clinical research, a trend that is likely found in a variety of areas of research.

Investigators from an array of backgrounds have provided some insight into groups who have been underrepresented in past studies. In 2007, Dr. Jean Ford and colleagues (Ford et al., 2008) summarized much of the literature published between 1966 and 2005 which addressed barriers to enrollment in cancer treatment or prevention trials. This large systematic review revealed that African-American men, Latinos/Hispanics, Asian and Pacific Islanders, American

Indians/Alaska Natives, adolescents, adults 65 years of age and older, individuals who resided in rural areas, and individuals of low socioeconomic status were noticeably underrepresented in national cancer trials. As a result of poor sampling strategies, an abundance of cancer trials have provided findings which cannot be generalized to the population seeking cancer treatment (Ford et al., 2008), a phenomenon which is not exclusive to cancer research.

Individuals who are over the age of 77 have also historically been excluded from a variety of research studies; even research specifically addressing this "oldest old" population, have used samples in which women, those who have fewer years of formal education, and those who are institutionalized have been underrepresented (Kelfve et al., 2013). According to a 1994 descriptive review of over 700 approved research protocols, the use of unrepresentative samples is not unique to research involving individuals over 77 years of age (Larson, 1994). Larson et al. reported that the elderly, people with lower socioeconomic status, and ethnic minorities were purposively excluded from protocols without justification, implying that sampling issues are not limited to research involving a specific population. Unfortunately, in many cases, groups underrepresented in these research samples are exactly those who need it the most, as the excluded groups have more health problems, lower mobility, and an increased mortality risk (Kelfve et al., 2013).

Ramifications of poor sampling methodologies have become clear in stroke research, where groups underrepresented in stroke prevention and treatment clinical trials, specifically older individuals and ethnic minorities, have experienced a rapidly increasing incidence of stroke events (Howard & Goff, 2012). The exclusion of certain groups from research across a number of areas is yet to be explained, but personal, social, environmental, or health-related barriers to research participation undeniably contribute to these exclusions. According to Haley et al (Haley

et al., 2017), clinical research coordinators who recruited for neurological clinical trials reported that greater disease severity, poor literacy, and insufficient family support were major barriers to recruitment to clinical trials. Trials involving participants with neurological conditions such as MS have long struggled with recruitment (Carter et al., 2015), making MS a severely underresearched condition, despite its prevalence and impact on the quality of life of those living with it (Barin et al., 2018; Berrigan et al., 2016; McCabe & McKern, 2002; Nortvedt et al., 1999). Like other neurological conditions, barriers to research participation in MS have not been thoroughly considered despite the possibility that, like many other fields, research in MS has largely used samples which do not represent the population seeking treatment. The identification and subsequent elimination of barriers to research participation in MS and other neurological conditions are crucial steps in the expansion of this body of research, and will greatly improve the caliber of research which informs the medical treatment of those living with these conditions.

1.4 MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS

1.4.1 Epidemiology of MS

Over 2.2 million people worldwide lived with MS as of 2016, a value that increased 10.4% from just 16 years prior, putting global MS prevalence at an estimated 30.1 cases per 100 000 people (Wallin et al., 2019). While increasing globally, the rate of change in MS prevalence varies by location, reaching as high as an 81.9% increase in Canadian MS cases over the same 16-year period (Wallin et al., 2019). Similarly, MS prevalence varies remarkably between geographical regions, ranging from 127 or more cases of MS per 100 000 age-standardized population in North America and northern European countries to approximately three cases of MS per 100 000 age-standardized population in eastern and central sub-Saharan Africa,

corroborating the longstanding observation of decreased MS prevalence in countries near the equator (Sharpe, 1986). Clearly, population differences have a great impact on MS prevalence.

In addition to varying prevalence based on geography, MS prevalence also varies between sexes. MS affects five women for every two men worldwide (Ghasemi et al., 2017), a trend also seen in Canada, with domestic prevalence estimates of 418 cases per 100 000 women and 159 cases per 100 000 men, respectively (Gilmour et al., 2018). These prevalence values also indicate that Canadian MS prevalence is higher than previously expected with over 290 cases per 100 000 population according to Statistics Canada, a much higher prevalence than observed in most other countries (Beck, Metz, Svenson, & Patten, 2005; Evans et al., 2013; Pugliatti et al., 2006). Nationally, an estimated 93 500 Canadians report a diagnosis of MS, making it the sixth most common neurological condition in the country (Statistics Canada, 2012).

Unlike those with other, more common, neurological conditions, individuals with MS tend to live until quite an old age. A 60-year longitudinal population study (Lunde, Assmus, Myhr, Bo, & Grytten, 2017) of 1388 individuals with MS in Norway revealed that people with MS experienced a median life expectancy of 74.7 years, compared to 81.8 years for the general population (Lunde et al., 2017). An earlier mortality analysis of Norwegian MS patients attributed only about half of the deaths to MS, with comorbid conditions such as cardiovascular disease, cancer, and infection responsible for 32.3% of deaths, combined (Smestad, Sandvik, & Celius, 2009). The causal relationship between MS and these comorbid conditions is not clear, as many of the comorbid conditions associated with MS such as hypertension, hyperlipidemia and chronic lung disease share a number of common risk factors with MS (Marrie, 2016).

Due to the complex nature of the disease, MS risk factors vary from being genetic, environmental, and even lifestyle in nature (Olsson, Barcellos, & Alfredsson, 2017; Ramagopalan, Dobson, Meier, & Giovannoni, 2010). MS displays generally low risks of familial inheritance, with first-degree relatives of people with MS displaying only a two-percent risk of developing the condition, and in cases where one monozygotic twin is diagnosed with MS, the other twin has a 17.26% chance of developing MS (Westerlind et al., 2014). Genetic inheritance of MS is attributed to a single region of the chromosome, specifically the human leukocyte antigen class II region of the HLA-DR2 haplotype on chromosome 6p21 (Miretti et al., 2005). With the relatively low genetic risk of MS development, a number of other risk factors must be considered in order to better understand, diagnose, and predict disease onset.

Environmental risk factors for MS include Epstein–Barr virus infection, history of smoking, and vitamin D deficiency (Yamout & Alroughani, 2018). Globally, 90% of the general population has been infected with Epstein-Barr virus (Cohen, 2000), a virus in which those infected present as either asymptomatic or with mild symptoms similar to those that commonly accompany other mild illnesses (Dowd, Palermo, Brite, McDade, & Aiello, 2013). Interestingly, over 99% of those living with MS have been infected with the Epstein-Barr virus (Ascherio & Munger, 2007), with MS risk increasing with the virus antibody concentration found in the system (Sundstrom et al., 2004). Additionally, a clear temporal relationship between Epstein-Barr-virus infection and onset of MS suggests the presence of a causal relationship between the two, with virus infection leading to disease onset (Sundstrom et al., 2004). Still, the widespread nature of the virus makes its vaccination and prevention quite a challenging target for MS prevention, leaving researchers to consider other risk factors and prevention strategies.

As the leading cause of preventable disease worldwide, it is not surprising that tobacco smoking has been linked to MS diagnosis, in addition to its established relationship with other diseases such as bacterial meningitis, rheumatoid arthritis, Crohn's disease, systemic lupus erythematosus, and cancer (Hedstrom, Hillert, Olsson, & Alfredsson, 2013; Piao et al., 2009). A Swedish study including over 7800 cases and 9000 controls found a distinct dose response association between cumulative dose of smoking and MS risk, suggesting a causal relationship between the two (Hedstrom et al., 2013). Present regardless of age at initial tobacco exposure, the effect of smoking on MS risk also persists for a number of years following smoking cessation, emphasizing the danger of tobacco use (Hedstrom et al., 2013). By synthesizing data from 36 articles which consider smoking-related risk of MS, a 2017 systematic review (Degelman & Herman, 2017) concluded that smoking led to a 50% increase in MS risk with a clear dose-response relationship, corroborating the previously proposed notion of a causal relationship. This evidence establishes smoking as a clear risk factor for MS, supporting the importance of the efforts of countries such as Canada, which have invested in public health strategies aimed at smoking cessation and prevention (Government of Canada, 2020).

Finally, stemming from the observance of decreased rates of MS close to the equator, many have proposed that vitamin D and sun exposure might act as another risk factor to MS (Acheson, Bachrach, & Wright, 1960). The connection between the consumption of foods high in vitamin D (fatty fish) and decreased MS prevalence in Norway suggests an antidote against the higher prevalence of MS in areas such as Canada and Scandinavia with less sun exposure (Kampman & Brustad, 2008). Ultraviolet-B light, found in sunlight, promotes vitamin D production in the human body (Nair & Maseeh, 2012), however, the exact nature of the relationship between exposure to sunlight, vitamin D, and risk of MS is not thoroughly

understood. One registry-based study which analyzed blood samples of over seven million United States military members found that higher serum concentrations of vitamin D was associated with reduced risk of MS by approximately 62% (Munger, Levin, Hollis, Howard, & Ascherio, 2006). Similarly, a decreased risk of MS has been attributed to increased cod liver oil supplementation (Cortese et al., 2015), vitamin D supplementation (Munger et al., 2004), and fatty fish consumption (Baarnhielm, Olsson, & Alfredsson, 2014), providing further evidence for the relationship between vitamin D and MS risk. Overall, it seems that increased vitamin D consumption contributes to a moderate decrease in the risk of MS development.

Knowing the risk factors and global trends associated with MS have potential to decrease the number of people suffering as a result of the disease and might provide researchers with some helpful insight into the complex pathophysiology of MS. Worldwide disease patterns often form the basis of many hypotheses of basic and clinical research, as researchers wish to understand the underlying mechanisms behind the identified trends. As such, future epidemiological research remains crucial. Technological advances surrounding health record access and analysis contribute to the constant improvement of this field, allowing for more thorough analytics and the inclusion of higher quality data.

1.4.2 Pathophysiology

Defined as an immune-mediated disorder, MS affects the body's central nervous system, often leading to severe physical or cognitive symptoms in young adults (Ghasemi et al., 2017). Within the central nervous system, cells called oligodendrocytes produce a membrane known as myelin, which surrounds the axons of neurons and promotes fast and efficient nerve conduction (Stadelmann, Timmler, Barrantes-Freer, & Simons, 2019). Among individuals with MS, focused

zones of inflammation within the central nervous system caused by T-lymphocyte and macrophage infiltrations and oligodendrocyte death are responsible for damage of the myelin sheath, known as demyelination (Dendrou, Fugger, & Friese, 2015; Loma & Heyman, 2011). The demyelination and subsequent degeneration caused by MS (often called plaques or lesions) characterize the pathology of the disease, generally occurring in the white matter of the brain and spinal cord (Dendrou et al., 2015).

While present at all stages of MS, inflammation is most pronounced in acute and early phases of the disease. Minimal brain and spinal damage occurs early in the disease course, with any lesions presenting as highly focused and defined (Chard et al., 2002). These early lesions show invading peripheral immune cells and leakage of the blood–brain barrier (Dendrou et al., 2015). As the disease progresses, inflammatory T cell and B cell infiltration, microglia and astrocyte activation, and diffuse myelin reduction and axonal injury become increasingly evident, resulting in a more pronounced atrophy of the grey and white matter (Popescu & Lucchinetti, 2012). With disease progression also comes a gradual decrease in inflammation, while microglia and macrophages remain in a chronic state of activation throughout the entire disease course (Fischer et al., 2012; Frischer et al., 2015).

1.4.3 Types of MS

The extreme heterogeneity of MS means that disease presentation can vary extensively from one patient to the next. Observed patterns in the clinical presentation and disease activity of individuals with MS have facilitated the development of a framework for the classification of MS presentation (Lublin et al., 2014). This framework provides clear and consistent patient group definitions for natural history and demographic studies, allowing for increased

homogeneity in clinical trials, and clarifying communications regarding MS among clinicians (Lublin & Reingold, 1996). Current MS phenotypic classifications include relapsing-remitting MS, clinically isolated syndrome, radiologically isolated syndrome, primary-progressive MS, and secondary-progressive MS (Katz Sand, 2015).

1.4.3.1 Relapsing-Remitting MS

The vast majority of patients with MS initially follow a relapsing-remitting course, defined by acute relapses from which they completely or mostly recover, with periods of relative clinical stability in between (Katz Sand, 2015). In general, a relapse refers to an acute inflammatory demyelinating event which lasts for at least 24 hours in the absence of fever or infection (Polman et al., 2011). Diagnosis of relapsing-remitting MS requires patients to present with symptoms suggestive of demyelinating lesions and imaging results consistent with MS (Katz Sand, 2015). In total, about 85% of those with MS are initially diagnosed with the relapsing-remitting type (Nazareth et al., 2018), where relapses occur once every two years, on average (Burton, O'Connor, Hohol, & Beyene, 2009). Within 10 years following diagnosis, up to 50% of those with relapsing-remitting MS develop a progressive form of the disease, with the proportion increasing to 90% within the 25 years following diagnosis (Weinshenker et al., 1989).

According to a survey completed by 5311 individuals with MS (Nazareth et al., 2018), the most common symptoms of a relapse were fatigue, numbness, tingling, problems with walking and balance, weakness, cognitive dysfunction, muscle spasms, pain, loss of coordination, depression, and sensitivity to heat. In the majority of cases, symptoms subsided within a month, yet symptoms can persist for over two months in more than 10% of cases (Nazareth et al., 2018). Like the disease itself, MS relapse heterogeneity means that symptom

severity differs between patients and relapses, from mild to extremely debilitating in severity (Nazareth et al., 2018).

1.4.3.2 Clinically Isolated Syndrome

Added to the revised MS phenotypic classifications in 2014 (Lublin et al., 2014), the classification of Clinically Isolated Syndrome is recognized as the first clinical presentation of a disease that shows characteristics of inflammatory demyelination that could be MS, but has yet to fulfill criteria of dissemination in time (Miller, Barkhof, Montalban, Thompson, & Filippi, 2005). In 85% of young adults who develop MS, onset occurs with a Clinically Isolated Syndrome (Efendi, 2015), indicating that individuals diagnosed with this classification of MS have a high likelihood of going on to meet criteria for relapsing-remitting MS in the future (Kuhle et al., 2015). Research including those diagnosed with Clinically Isolated Syndrome, has potential to provide some insight into some of the early signs and mechanisms which preface a diagnosis of MS (Efendi, 2015). With the discovery of disease modifying therapies (Discussed in section 1.4.7), an increasing number of practitioners have expressed interest in beginning MS treatment at Clinically Isolated Syndrome diagnoses in an effort to prevent further damage and disease progression as early as possible (Efendi, 2015).

1.4.3.3 Radiologically Isolated Syndrome

With the widespread use of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) for the assessment of conditions such as headache, trauma, and other conditions, abnormalities suggestive of MS have been noted in patients who have not previously experienced clinical symptoms of the disease. Beginning in 2009, these patients have been classified as having Radiologically Isolated

Syndrome (Katz Sand, 2015). To fit this classification, discovered abnormalities must be incidental, meaning there must be no history of neurological symptoms suggestive of a demyelinating event, and the lesions must not account for functional impairment. The lesions must not be better explained by a substance or toxic exposure or another disease process with a specific exclusion for those with extensive white matter disease not involving the corpus callosum. A 2014 study found that 34% of patients diagnosed with Radiologically Isolated Syndrome developed a clinical event consistent with MS within 5 years of diagnosis (Okuda et al., 2014), making this classification, like Clinically Isolated Syndrome, an important diagnosis to consider.

1.4.3.4 Primary Progressive MS

Patients with progressive decline in neurological function for a least one year from the time of disease onset are diagnosed as having primary progressive MS (Katz Sand, 2015). An estimated 10-15% of those living with MS are diagnosed with this form of the disease (Cottrell et al., 1999). Those diagnosed with primary progressive MS experience a gradual increase in disability, with a median time between seven and 14 years until patients reach an Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS; Explained in section 1.5.1) score of six or more, defined as requiring a walking aid to walk less than 100 meters (Signori et al., 2018). However, it is important to note that some patients who are diagnosed with a mild form of primary progressive MS do not reach this disability level even 20 years following diagnosis (Signori et al., 2018).

In 2014, the North American Research Committee on Multiple Sclerosis described a profile of individuals with primary progressive MS based on data from 632 participants with primary progressive MS in their registry project (Salter, Thomas, Tyry, Cutter, & Marrie, 2018).

In this large sample of individuals with primary progressive MS, the mean age of diagnosis was 44.3, slightly older than the age of diagnosis for those in the registry with relapsing-remitting MS (38.2 years) and secondary progressive MS (40.0 years) (Salter et al., 2018). Primary progressive MS also differs from the other types of MS in the ratio of females to males that are affected by the disease, with reports of an equal prevalence between men and women (Ebers, 2004).

1.4.3.5 Secondary Progressive MS

Patients who experience gradual disease progression following an initial relapsing course fit the classification of secondary-progressive progressive MS (Katz Sand, 2015). Typically, gradual decline in neurologic functioning, often predominantly involving areas of the central nervous system previously involved during the relapsing-remitting course, characterizes this classification (Katz Sand, 2015). This point of transition to a progressive form of the disease can be difficult to define and is often recognized only in retrospect, at times coming years after subtle hints of progression first appear (Katz Sand, Krieger, Farrell, & Miller, 2014). Disability progression occurs at an accelerated rate for those with secondary progressive MS, with, in one study, 50% of the sample requiring a walking aid to walk less than 100 meters (EDSS of six or greater) in just four years, compared to it taking ten years to reach this proportion in those with primary progressive MS.

1.4.4 Diagnosis

The McDonald criteria, most recently updated in 2017, defines the criteria for the diagnosis of MS (Thompson et al., 2018). Diagnosis of the disease requires a multifaceted approach, often including a combination of clinical symptom observation, imaging, and

laboratory testing, due to the extreme variance in disease presentation (Thompson et al., 2018). For example, many individuals with the relapsing-remitting form of the disease often appear asymptomatic between relapses, providing a situation where imaging and laboratory testing would be imperative for a diagnosis (Nazareth et al., 2018). Comparatively, in more severe cases of MS, clinical observation alone is often sufficient for diagnosis, provided the individual has had separate episodes of neurological symptoms characteristic of MS (Thompson et al., 2018).

No single reliable biomarker has been identified for MS. Still, MRI acts as an invaluable diagnostic tool which provides supportive data and often facilitates the diagnosis of MS by imaging the brain and spinal cord to check for areas of demyelination (Kaunzner & Gauthier, 2017). Approximately 50–90% of patients with MS have spinal cord lesions which are detectable using MRI, making this imaging modality sufficient for diagnosis in these cases, provided other diagnostic criteria are met (Kaunzner & Gauthier, 2017). Specifically, T2-weighted and fluid-attenuated inversion recovery MRI are used to detect high signal lesions, which are indicative of plaques of demyelination (Deangelis & Miller, 2014). This imaging approach can identify both old and new lesions, allowing for the demonstration of dissemination in time to be seen on a single scan (Deangelis & Miller, 2014).

The McDonald criteria emphasizes the importance of "dissemination in time" (suggestions that damage has occurred more than once) and "dissemination in space" (suggestions of damage in more than one place in the nervous system) when it comes to observations of biomarkers and clinical signs suggestive of disease presence (Thompson et al., 2018). Put more clearly, this means that observations indicative of MS must exist both in multiple areas of the nervous system and must be detectable at multiple points in time to meet the criteria for diagnosis. Depending on the presentation and diagnostic results, patients who do not meet the space and time criteria are often diagnosed with clinically isolated syndrome or radiologically isolated syndrome and subsequently monitored in anticipation of an event which would lead to diagnosis of MS (Thompson et al., 2018)

1.4.5 Symptomology

A wide variety of symptoms accompany MS, such as physical disability, cognitive impairment, sensory deficits, and even mental health issues (Goldenberg, 2012; Kilkkinen et al., 2007). In many cases, the first symptoms of MS include sensory disturbances such as numbness and tingling in the limbs (Goldenberg, 2012). As the disease progresses, these initially mild sensory disturbances often manifest as unilateral numbness affecting one leg that spreads to involve the other leg and rises to the pelvis, abdomen, or thorax (Goldenberg, 2012). These sensory disturbances can sometimes resolve, but unfortunately also have potential to develop into chronic neuropathic pain.

At some point during the course of the disease, at least 75% of MS patients report experiencing fatigue, making it the most commonly reported symptom of people with MS (Braley & Chervin, 2010). Defined as "a subjective lack of physical and/or mental energy that is perceived by the individual or caregiver to interfere with usual or desired activity", the specific type of fatigue experienced by those with MS goes far beyond a typical feeling of tiredness that one might expect (Braley & Chervin, 2010). Many have deemed fatigue the greatest contributor to a decreased quality of life among people with MS, recognizing it as the most debilitating symptom, ahead of pain and physical disability (Krupp, Alvarez, LaRocca, & Scheinberg, 1988; Smith & Arnett, 2005). While the cause of fatigue in MS remains poorly understood, some

propose that immune system dysfunction and central nervous system damage are responsible (Braley & Chervin, 2010).

In addition to fatigue, the mental health struggles which commonly accompany MS have also been recognized as contributors to the decreased quality of life experienced by those with the disease (Wood et al., 2013). Using a representative population-based cohort of 203 individuals in Australia with MS, Wood et al. (2013) found that anxiety (44.5%), depression (18.5%), and fatigue (53.7%) were extremely common among those in their sample, with rates higher than those found in an Australian sample of individuals without MS (Kilkkinen et al., 2007). Using a Norwegian sample of people with MS, another study (Beiske et al., 2008) found that prevalence of symptoms of depression and anxiety were two to three times higher in people with MS than in the general population, corroborating trends observed by Wood et al. (2013). These works illustrated the importance of considering co-morbid conditions and symptoms that commonly come with MS, observing a relationship between depression and a decreased quality of life, and an accelerated disease progression as a result of obesity and other comorbid conditions (Wood et al., 2013). The psychological toll of MS emphasizes the importance of a holistic approach to treating and understanding MS, and begins to identify the many barriers and struggles faced by people with MS face every day.

The barriers and struggles faced by those with MS are not limited to decreased mental health and fatigue, with many patients reporting limitations associated with physical impairments as well. According to the German MS registry (Stuke et al., 2009), spasticity and ataxia are also incredibly common symptoms, with prevalence rates of 59.1% and 46.8%, respectively. In the same sample, 56.6% of participants experienced bladder dysfunction, 21.7% reported sexual dysfunction, and 20.9% reported constipation, emphasizing the widespread nature of the physical

symptoms that often accompany MS (Stuke et al., 2009). A high prevalence of these physical symptoms have been shown in other samples (Azimi et al., 2019; Lin et al., 2019; Rizzo, Hadjimichael, Preiningerova, & Vollmer, 2004), with a prevalence of ataxia as high as 80% (Wilkins, 2017). Prevalence of all symptoms increase with disease progression, including prevalence associated with less common symptoms such as problems with controlling eye movement, speech problems, and difficulty swallowing, which occurred in 19.4%, 14.6%, and 7.8% of the sample, respectively (Stuke et al., 2009).

Finally, impairments in cognitive functioning associated with MS have been well documented for almost 100 years, with incredible variance between measures of prevalence reported by the early works (Cottrell & Wilson, 1926; Jambor, 1969). More recently, estimates of the prevalence of cognitive impairment among people with MS ranged from 36-70% (Amato, Zipoli, & Portaccio, 2006; Grzegorski & Losy, 2017; Stuke et al., 2009). About 30% of those with early onset MS (diagnosed before age 25) present with cognitive impairment, and novel research involving this population suggests that cognitive impairment predicts long-term disease progression, with more impairment predicting an increase in disability (Carotenuto et al., 2019). The widespread and debilitating nature of cognitive impairment and the other symptoms which accompany MS expectedly have a large impact on the lives of those with the condition.

1.4.6 Impact of MS

In Canada, 82% of those living with MS reported being diagnosed between the ages of 20 and 49, with an average age of diagnosis of 37 (Gilmour et al., 2018). The average age at which Canadian mothers give birth to their first child is 29.2 years (Provencher, Milan, Hallman, & D'Aoust, 2018), meaning that MS diagnosis comes at a critical point in their lives where they are

raising and establishing a family. Upon MS diagnosis, increased disability, depression and anxiety symptoms, fatigue, and physical comorbidity are associated with decreased quality of life (Berrigan et al., 2016). This comes as no surprise, as other research has consistently shown that MS patients experience lower quality of life than control subjects without MS (McCabe & McKern, 2002; Nortvedt et al., 1999).

A Swiss research group (Barin et al., 2018) recognized that MS can severely decrease quality of life and impose high levels of psychological stress and financial strain on affected persons, by using a dataset including 855 participants with MS to consider the symptoms which act as the greatest predictors of increased burden of MS. The group found that gait problems, balance problems, fatigue, and depression had the greatest impact on the quality of life of individuals living with relapsing-remitting MS. Results were different for those living with progressive forms of the disease, where spasticity, paralysis, bowel problems, weakness, and pain were the most significant predictors of increased disease burden. Clearly, no single aspect of MS is responsible for the immense burden it places on those who live with the condition.

1.4.7 Treatment of MS

Despite best efforts, researchers have yet to discover a cure for MS. As such, the current strategy to best treat those with MS involves the prescription of disease-modifying therapies with the hope of reducing relapse rates and delaying disease progression. Current approaches to disease-modifying therapies include the use of injectable and oral pharmaceuticals, as well as more experimental approaches such as bone marrow transplants and stem cell therapies (Gholamzad et al., 2019). Despite these options, there is still no optimal treatment for MS.

Beginning in the 1990s, some of the first disease-modifying drugs, such as Copaxone and interferon beta, were injectable drugs that were approved for clinical use following multiple phase III clinical trials proving their efficacy for the treatment of MS (Ali, Nicholas, & Muraro, 2013; Boster, Ford, Neudorfer, & Gilgun-Sherki, 2015). Both drugs exhibit similar immunomodulatory effects and reduce relapsing-remitting MS relapse rate by about 30% (Lugaresi et al., 2013). Despite promising evidence of a slowed disease progression as a result of the drugs, side effects such flu-like symptoms, elevated liver enzymes, and injection-site reactions limit their use for many people with MS (Gholamzad et al., 2019).

Two decades after the approval of Copaxone and interferon beta, humanized monoclonal antibodies, specifically Alemtuzumab and Daclizumab, showed similar promise in decreasing the relapse rate and slowing the progression of relapsing-remitting MS (Coles et al., 2012), yet the risk of secondary autoimmunity and decreased liver function have limited their use as a first-line therapy (Baldassari & Rose, 2017; Torkildsen, Myhr, & Bo, 2016). Recently, a number of other monoclonal antibodies have shown great promise for treating those with relapsing-remitting MS who do not respond to first and second-line therapies (Berenguer-Ruiz et al., 2016; Kappos et al., 2011), yet trials remain in preliminary stages and further research is required to bring them to regular practice.

Clearly, pharmaceutical interventions which once showed promise for the treatment of MS almost always come with an abundance of extremely debilitating side effects. In hindsight, this trend could also be found with mitoxantrone injections and oral medications such as teriflunomide, two drugs which passed clinical trial testing after displaying either potential for improving symptomatology in patients with relapsing-remitting MS and secondary progressive MS (mitoxantrone) or decreasing disease progression and number of central nervous system
lesions (teriflunomide) (Hartung et al., 2002; Millefiorini et al., 1997; O'Connor et al., 2011). Unfortunately, some of those treated with mitoxantrone developed complications such as acute leukemia (Tanasescu, Debouverie, Pittion, Anxionnat, & Vespignani, 2004), and teriflunomide treatment resulted in alanine aminotransferase increase, diarrhea, headache, nausea, and thinning hair (Comi et al., 2016). Despite their differing mechanisms of action and routes of administration, like many pharmaceutical approaches to treating MS, clinical use of mitoxantrone and teriflunomide has decreased due to physicians opting for safer and more tolerable treatment options.

The side effects which accompany traditional disease-modifying therapies have motivated researchers and clinicians across a multitude fields to explore novel treatment options including stem cell therapy and autologous bone marrow transplants (Gulin, 2015; Radaelli et al., 2014). Stem cell therapy has become an incredibly popular topic in the media, with claims of efficacy in treating a variety of conditions such as spinal cord injury, diabetes, fertility diseases, and even periodontal disease (Zakrzewski, Dobrzynski, Szymonowicz, & Rybak, 2019). Unsurprisingly, some have begun to test the efficacy of stem cell therapy in treating MS. While research is still limited, early testing suggests that stem cell therapy might improve MS-related physical impairment and regulate immune function (Karussis et al., 2010). Research is ongoing in this area, with a large phase II clinical trial, the MEsenchymal Stem cell therapy for CAnadian MS patients (MESCAMS) study, led by researchers in Ottawa and Winnipeg (Gulin, 2015).

Finally, in extreme cases of MS where patients do not respond to all treatment options, transplantation of autologous bone marrow has shown potential to improve the quality of life of those living with MS in phase I (Radaelli et al., 2014) and phase II (Mancardi et al., 2015) trials. Despite these preliminary results, like many other treatment options, bone marrow transplants

come with an abundance of risks and side effects, and still lacks sufficient evidence to support their use. Taken together, it is clear that across all treatment options, there is no ideal treatment for MS. With this is mind, it is important to consider lifestyle interventions that have potential to improve the quality of life of people with MS.

1.4.8 Benefits of Exercise for People with MS

The side effects and variable efficacy associated with disease-modifying pharmaceutical approaches to MS treatment have resulted in an increased interest in research investigating the effects of modifiable lifestyle factors on MS prognosis (Hadgkiss et al., 2013). In particular, the number of clinical trials investigating the effects of exercise on MS has more than doubled in the past decade, demonstrating the growth of the field (The Cochrane Library, 2020). Proving the value of this work, recent research suggests that exercise has the capacity to help many individuals who live with MS, showing beneficial effects on muscular strength, aerobic capacity ambulatory performance, fatigue, gait, balance, and quality of life in patients with MS (summarized in Figure 1.2) (Motl & Pilutti, 2012). Research considering the benefits that people with MS might experience from changes in modifiable lifestyle factors such as physical activity is of utmost importance and can provide insights which can greatly improve the quality of life experienced by this population.



Figure 1.2: Potential Benefits of Exercise for People with Multiple Sclerosis

Figure 1.2 provides a general summary of the proposed benefits of physical activity for people with MS. Original image.

Understood as the underlying cause of demyelination in MS (Dendrou et al., 2015; Loma & Heyman, 2011), inflammation provides an obvious target to intervene and influence the course of the disease. Fortunately, exercise has the capacity to lower levels of inflammation in people with MS, according to a small randomized control trial involving 20 people with relapsing-remitting MS (Golzari, Shabkhiz, Soudi, Kordi, & Hashemi, 2010). Following an eight-week aerobic and resistance training program, statistically significant decreases in systemic levels of proinflammatory cytokines IFN-γ and IL-17, but not of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-4, were observed in study participants but non-exercise controls. Unfortunately, no firm conclusions can be made, since another trial (Schulz et al., 2004) reported no changes in levels of the proinflammatory cytokine IL-6 following an 8-week aerobic exercise intervention of slightly lower frequency involving 15 people with MS. Despite a lack of concordance, these studies prove the safety of exercise trials in populations with MS, allowing future studies to further consider effects of exercise on inflammation in hopes of developing conclusive results.

With the widespread prevalence of fatigue in people with MS, other trials have tested the effectiveness of exercise in improving fatigue levels. Results have been mixed, with one small pilot randomized control study (McCullagh, Fitzgerald, Murphy, & Cooke, 2008) involving 24 people reporting a maintained reduction in fatigue for 12 weeks following an exercise intervention. Fatigue was also addressed in an Australian cross-sectional questionnaire study (Stroud & Minahan, 2009) involving 121 participants with MS. Study participants who exercised regularly reported favorable fatigue, depression, and quality of life scores when compared to those who did not. Due to the cross-sectional nature of survey research, it important to note that it is impossible to determine whether exercise participation was responsible for the results, or that those who are less affected by MS tend to be able to be more physically active. While

promising, these studies contrast with results from another randomized control trial (Mostert & Kesselring, 2002) in which participants who engaged in regular exercise multiple times per week reported no difference in fatigue compared to a control group. However, the lack of observable differences between groups might be explained by the use of regular physiotherapy as a control condition. Overall, exercise remains a safe intervention, and shows some promise in improving fatigue in people with MS.

Other studies related to exercise in MS have considered its effects on overall quality of life. A 2013 randomized control trial (Tarakci, Yeldan, Huseyinsinoglu, Zenginler, & Eraksoy, 2013) included 99 ambulatory individuals with MS and showed promising results for exercise following a 12-week group exercise program, with participants showing improvements in quality of life, balance, functional timed test scores, spasticity, and fatigue (Tarakci et al., 2013). A 2004 pilot study (Freeman & Allison, 2004) corroborated the idea that physical activity can improve balance, reporting significantly improved balance scores which were attributed to a 10-week stretching and core stability program. With these observed differences in balance, it comes as no surprise that exercise training has also been proven to improve the gait and walking ability of individuals with MS in a number of small pilot studies (Conklyn et al., 2010; Gutierrez et al., 2005; Motl et al., 2012). Using home-based walking programs with auditory stimulation as an intervention, Conklyn et al. (2010) and Gutierrez et al. (2005) found that exercise was responsible for significant improvements lower-extremity strength, self-reported disability and gait. Similarly, Motl et al. (2012) discovered a clear relationship between an eight-week program which included aerobic, resistance, and balance activities and improvements in various measures of participants' walking ability.

The aforementioned research demonstrates the potential for exercise to greatly improve the lives of those living with MS. With the majority of research in this field reporting significant benefits, and all reporting no negative consequences, it should be recommended that people with MS engage in regular physical activity. The Multiple Sclerosis Society of Canada shares this sentiment, and has published a set of physical activity recommendations for people living with MS (Multiple Sclerosis Society of Canada, 2020). Despite this knowledge and the established guidelines, exercise participation among people with MS remains very low (Chaves et al., 2019).

1.4.9 Exercise Participation in MS

For many years, it was believed that exercise exacerbated symptoms of MS and should therefore be avoided (Dalgas, Stenager, & Ingemann-Hansen, 2008; Petajan & White, 1999). Fortunately, this paradigm has changed, with many MS organizations recommending that people with MS regularly participate in physical activity (Multiple Sclerosis Society of Canada, 2020; National Multiple Sclerosis Society, 2020). Despite these recommendations, exercise participation remains extremely low among people with MS, even those with mild levels of impairment (Chaves et al., 2019). This comes as no surprise, as many of the symptoms that come with MS act as significant barriers to engaging in physical activity, with disability and fatigue cited as the greatest barriers to exercise participation. (Learmonth & Motl, 2016; Ploughman et al., 2015). In one study (Kohn, Coleman, Michael White, Sidovar, & Sobieraj, 2014), those with moderate and severe mobility impairment had 65% and 90% reduced odds of meeting recommended levels of physical activity, respectively, corroborating the association between increased disability levels and decreased physical activity.

1.4.10 Status of Research in MS

Despite an enormous increase volume of research in the field of MS over the last three decades, this body of research has grown at a much slower rate than that of research involving many other conditions. Comparing the body of MS literature to that of the most common neurological condition in Canada, stroke (Statistics Canada, 2012), provides a better understanding of the relative growth in the relatively new field of MS research. A visual comparison of the number of articles published in each of these fields (Figure 1.3) clearly demonstrates the significantly accelerated growth of the field of stroke compared to that of MS. To date, no studies have addressed the complicated reasoning for the relatively slow progress in MS research.



Figure 1.3: PubMed Clinical Trial Results for MS and Stroke

These counts were obtained by searching "Multiple Sclerosis" or "Stroke" on PubMed (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/) and filtering results to include only clinical trials within the date range. Raw number of search results were recorded and presented in the figure. Original figure.

Many of those living with MS report dissatisfaction with conventional healthcare, likely due to a lack of research to inform quality practice. As a result, more than half of those living with MS seek complimentary or alternative medical treatment (Nayak, Matheis, Schoenberger, & Shiflett, 2003). In some cases, people with MS have sought unproven and invasive procedures, such as the controversial "liberation procedure", as a desperate attempt to alleviate some of the struggles that accompany MS (Ploughman, Harris, et al., 2014). Interest in this sort of non-pharmacological treatment has grown rapidly, resulting in an insurgence of research surrounding holistic and alternative treatments for MS.

In particular, an increasing number of articles have been reporting the value of rehabilitation in MS (Burks, Bigley, & Hill, 2009). According to the World Health Organization, rehabilitation can be defined as "a set of measures that assist individuals who experience, or are likely to experience, disability to achieve and maintain optimal functioning in interaction with their environments", and focuses on using a team approach to improve a person's functional ability (World Health Organization, 2011). Research on rehabilitation in this population suggests that it can greatly benefit those living with MS, yet individuals with MS refrain from seeking such rehabilitation treatment, even if it is available free of charge (Helland, Holmoy, & Gulbrandsen, 2015). This suggests the presence of a barrier preventing people with MS from taking advantage of rehabilitation services.

1.4.11 Barriers to Research Participation in MS

Investigators from many disciplines of clinical research report difficulties with participant recruitment, causing many trials to fail in achieving the desired sample size within the study's originally planned timeline or budget (McDonald et al., 2006). Similar frustrations related to

recruitment are apparent in MS-specific trials, with only 6.4% of eligible participants responding to an invitation to participate in one study, and less than half of them actually agreeing to participate (Carter et al., 2015; Helland et al., 2015). As a result, it seems that samples used in MS research might fail to represent the target population, as MS-specific research typically excludes people with MS who have experienced a relapse or a recent decline in function (Learmonth & Motl, 2016). To make matters worse, those excluded are precisely those who seek physical rehabilitation services, meaning that much of the research informing rehabilitation might not apply to those being treated (Finlayson et al., 2010). Evidently, there are barriers which prevent certain groups within the MS population from participating in research. Identification of these barriers is of utmost importance, as their resolution would greatly improve the generalizability and accessibility of future research in this field.

While barriers to participation in MS rehabilitation research have not been comprehensively investigated, one qualitative study (Helland et al., 2015) consolidated data from five focus groups which discussed motivational factors and barriers related to participants' willingness to stay in a specialized rehabilitation institution. Helland et al. (2015) found that patient beliefs surrounding rehabilitation, frustrations with healthcare, personal identity, and personal or financial and time constraints acted as significant barriers to participation in the rehabilitation program. For example, many patients felt let down by the healthcare system, as they were not aware of available services, and what rehabilitation specifically entailed. Other participants in the study wanted to avoid confronting their condition, instead wishing to live "as normally as possible, as if the disease were never there". Participants also reported that financial, family, and work constraints prevented their participation, as many feel that the benefits of rehabilitation do not justify the time commitment. These subjective barriers provide some

insight, but the inclusion of objective comparisons between those who are and are not willing to participate in rehabilitation research is imperative in the pursuit of exhaustively identifying and addressing barriers to participation.

1.5 METHODOLOGY RATIONALE

The current study employs a mixed methods design, which combines quantitative and qualitative investigative approaches. By using this strategy, researchers can often capitalize on the advantages of both research methodologies while offsetting the drawbacks of each (Doyle, Brady, & Byrne, 2016). Within the current study, a mixed-methods approach allowed for triangulation of findings, where multiple methodological approaches are used to ensure conclusion corroboration, and expansion, where qualitative investigation can provide more insight into quantitative findings (Doyle et al., 2016; Harrell & Bradley, 2009). For example, qualitative interviews can provide context and explanation of quantitative analysis of test results, while focus groups can provide a space for participants to reflect on findings and comment on the accuracy of study conclusions. Overall, while requiring a very different technique and approach, both quantitative and qualitative investigative approaches offer many benefits to research studies.

1.5.1 Rationale for Quantitative Investigation

Quantitative research utilizes a systematic and empirical approach to investigate observable phenomena by employing mathematical models, theories, and hypotheses (Given, 2008). As such, this approach allows for the controlled and objective testing of a research hypothesis, with standardized steps to reduce bias when collecting and analyzing data, making

the validity and reliability of findings a major advantage of this approach (Carr, 1994; Given, 2008). The tightly controlled nature of this approach also brings some weaknesses, such as lacking the ability to measure human behaviour in natural settings, and the inability to investigate some topics which are difficult to quantify in numbers, such as patient symptoms and subjective well-being (Au et al., 2005; Given, 2008). Overall, these weaknesses must be taken into account when designing studies and interpreting results, while making an effort to utilize techniques which minimize the impact of the shortcomings of this approach.

1.5.2 Rationale for Qualitative Investigation

Qualitative research explores the human elements of a given topic and often provides insight into many of the "why" questions that arise during a research project (Given, 2008). Unlike quantitative research, which uses a simplified, reductionist view of a variable to measure and count the occurrence of states or events, qualitative methods take a holistic perspective which preserves the complexities of human behaviour (Black, 1994). This subsequently allows researchers to deeply probe and obtain rich descriptive data about social phenomena (Given, 2008) by employing various qualitative methodologies such as interviews and focus groups, which are the most popular (Gill, Stewart, Treasure, & Chadwick, 2008). As such, the current study included the use of semi-structured interviews and a focus group within the study design, to provide some qualitative insight into the investigated phenomena.

1.5.2.1 Use of Semi-Structured Interviews

Interviews allow for the collection of information from individuals about their own beliefs, practices, and opinions, making them the most common method of data collection in

qualitative research (Harrell & Bradley, 2009). The current study used semi-structured interview methods and followed an interview guide (Appendix D). The questions and topics within the guide help provided structure, yet the researcher retained the freedom to decide the order of questions and to use subsequent probing questions to ensure that interview responses completely and thoroughly explored the issues covered (Harrell & Bradley, 2009). For instance, the researcher can probe by asking for answer clarification, which stimulates the interview and can uncover new data. The use of interviews can provide valuable insight into the experiences and opinions of participants in the current study.

1.5.2.2 Engaging Patients and their Perspectives

According to the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (2014), patient engagement refers to "meaningful and active collaboration in governance, priority setting, conducting research and knowledge translation", and has the ability to engage people who bring the collective voice of specific, affected communities. Recognized as the next evolution in healthcare delivery (Manafo, Petermann, Mason-Lai, & Vandall-Walker, 2018), the rising popularity of patient engagement reflects a growing realization of the benefits that including patients in research can bring, including improved participant-research relationships, the discovery of new perspectives on findings and research methodology, improved patient enrollment and decreased study attrition (Edwards, Wyatt, Logan, & Britten, 2011; Oliver et al., 2004; Swartz et al., 2004). Knowledge of these benefits has led many researchers in the field of MS to incorporate methods of patient engagement into their research, with the 21st Century Steering Group in MS (Rieckmann et al., 2015) publishing guidelines to establishing patient engagement in MS. In concordance with past research in other fields, these guidelines emphasize the importance of patient engagement in chronic illnesses such as MS, where treatment involves a multifaceted approach and patients are faced with decisions related to treatment, interventions, and available services.

As with much of the MS-based literature, the body of work around patient engagement in MS remains quite limited. Again, groups of experts have compiled information from related fields to suggest some of the implications of incorporating patient engagement into MS research. Yeandle et al. (2018) outline a plethora of potential benefits of patient engagement is MS research such as improved outcomes, reduced healthcare utilization, and improved service quality. The group also mentioned that people with MS should have some say in the complex course of treatment that they are prescribed for the disease. Clearly, patient engagement has become a valuable tool for MS research and treatment, and has potential to benefit both researchers and patients.

1.6 MEASUREMENT TOOLS

Many of the patient symptoms and opinions which are of interest to researchers are incredibly nuanced and intangible, making them notoriously difficult to reliably quantify and report. With this in mind, researchers commonly use a number of measurement tools which can provide more objective measures of abstract concepts such as disability and cognition. Tools used to measure study variables are decided based on their ability to answer a research question with acceptable levels of validity and reliability (Bastos, Duquia, Gonzalez-Chica, Mesa, & Bonamigo, 2014). Validity and reliability refer to an instrument's ability to evaluate the specific intended phenomena, and to consistently generate the same results after being applied repeatedly to the same group of subjects, respectively (Bastos et al., 2014). The current study includes data

collection instruments which were designed to measure disability, disease impact, mental health status, and cognition. Before the inclusion of these instruments in current analysis, it is important to consider their validity and reliability when used in people with MS.

1.6.1 Disability

The current study assessed disability using the Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS). Developed in 1983 to rate neurologic impairment in MS, the EDSS rates patient disability status on a scale ranges from zero to ten, in increments of 0.5, with 0.0 to 3.5 indicating good functional status with no assistance required, 4.0 to 5.5 indicating decreased walking ability, 6.0-9.5 indicating increased need of assistance for daily living, and 10 indicating death due to MS (Kurtzke, 1983). Scores are determined by assessing the functional status of bodily functions such as voluntary movement, coordination, organ function, sensory processing, bowel and bladder function, visual acuity, and others (Kurtzke, 1983). The EDSS has been widely used since 1983 with very few alterations, and remains the most widely used instrument in clinical trials assessing the effectiveness of therapeutic interventions (Cinar & Yorgun, 2018; Meyer-Moock, Feng, Maeurer, Dippel, & Kohlmann, 2014).

According to a systematic literature review and validity evaluation of the EDSS, the scale provides a perfectly acceptable tool to score physical disability in people with MS (Meyer-Moock et al., 2014), with some limitations to consider. The scale sacrifices some objectivity, as it incorporates the subjective judgement of a neurologist while scoring patient impairment (Meyer-Moock et al., 2014). Likely due to the subjective nature of scoring, EDSS scores sometimes show low inter- and intra-rater reliability, and a substantial degree of inter-examiner variability (Amato & Portaccio, 2007; Meyer-Moock et al., 2014). Despite its limitations, EDSS

remains the gold standard for tracking disability progression in people with MS (Bermel, Waldman, & Mowry, 2014).

1.6.2 Perceived Impact of MS

The current project used the Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale (Appendix A) to measure the perceived, subjective impact of MS on participants. The Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale measures the physical and psychological impact of MS from the patients' perspective by asking the amount which MS impacts the patient's ability to do tasks such as carry objects or do physically demanding tasks, or the amount that patients have been bothered by occurrences such as problems with balance, difficulty using hands, or feeling low in confidence (Hobart, Lamping, Fitzpatrick, Riazi, & Thompson, 2001). Initial tests by the creators report that it provided acceptable, reliable, and valid results in the original test population (Hobart et al., 2001). Subsequently, an assessment of the psychometric properties of the Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale in community and hospital settings revealed that it provides an adequately reliable and sensitive self-report measure to use in future research (McGuigan & Hutchinson, 2004), corroborating past evidence reporting its reliability and validity for use in hospital and community samples (Riazi, Hobart, Lamping, Fitzpatrick, & Thompson, 2002).

1.6.3 Mental Health

Results of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale (Appendix B), developed by Zigmond and Snaith in 1983, provided a measure of symptoms associated with anxiety and depression in this study (Zigmond & Snaith, 1983). The hospital anxiety and depression scale includes seven questions related to both anxiety and depression, asking participants to report the

degree to which they experience worrying thoughts, can still enjoy things they used to enjoy, or feel restless (Zigmond & Snaith, 1983). In MS, this has been proven to be a valid self-reported screening instrument for depression and anxiety (Honarmand & Feinstein, 2009). The Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale is also a reliable and valid instrument for screening clinically relevant anxiety and depression symptoms in other conditions such as cancer, epilepsy, stroke, and autism (Ayis, Ayerbe, Ashworth, & C, 2018; Uljarevic et al., 2018; Villoria & Lara, 2018; Wiglusz, Landowski, Michalak, & Cubala, 2016).

1.6.4 Cognitive Ability

Within the registry data used for this study, administration of the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (Appendix C) provided measures of cognitive function. The Montreal Cognitive Assessment is a one-page, 30-point test that assesses short-term memory, visuospatial abilities, executive function, attention, concentration, working memory, language, and orientation to time and place (Nasreddine et al., 2005). This assessment acts as a valid and reliable instrument for assessing global cognitive function in individuals with Parkinson's disease (Kletzel, Hernandez, Miskiel, Mallinson, & Pape, 2017), mild cognitive impairment (Kaya et al., 2014), dementia (Kaya et al., 2014), Huntington's disease (Videnovic et al., 2010), and also in elderly individuals (Lu et al., 2011). In the field of MS, the Montreal Cognitive Assessment has been deemed a useful and sensitive instrument to identify MS-related cognitive impairment (Freitas et al., 2018) (Konstantopoulos & Vogazianos, 2019), even in patients with mild functional disability measured using EDSS (Dagenais et al., 2013).

1.7 OBJECTIVE OF THESIS

The purpose of the current project is to address the generalizability of rehabilitationbased MS research by comparing characteristics of individuals who were and were not willing to participate in the physical rehabilitation portion of a study. Additionally, we aimed to identify barriers that prevented individuals with MS from participating in rehabilitation-based research with the goal of facilitating future recruitment of research subjects.

1.8 CO-AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT

This research was conducted under the supervision of Dr. Michelle Ploughman, who provided guidance and insight during each phase of the project. The current project analyzed data initially collected for the Health Research Innovation Team in Multiple Sclerosis registry, a collaborative project by Drs. Michelle Ploughman, Craig Moore, and Mark Stefanelli. Ryan Pretty completed the literature review and wrote all sections of the thesis. Additionally, Ryan independently performed all quantitative data analysis and qualitative investigation, collaboration, and the qualitative data analysis where required. Qualitative analysis requires collaboration, and Caitlin Newell helped with transcript analysis at this point. Dr. Michelle Ploughman, Arthur Chaves, Marie Curtis, Caitlin Newell, Hailey Wiseman, Elizabeth Wallack, and Alice Chen have helped with data collection for the registry project from which we extracted data. Drs. Michelle Ploughman, Craig Moore and Holly Etchegary initially provided insight into the logistics of designing the current project, and provided feedback on the thesis. Barriers to recruitment and participation in multiple sclerosis physical rehabilitation research: A mixed methods study.

Ryan Pretty, Arthur Chaves, Caitlin Newell, Craig S. Moore, Mark Stefanelli, Michelle

Ploughman

Chapter 2: Manuscript

2.1 Introduction

Modern medical practice integrates current best evidence, clinical experience and patient values while making decisions to ensure that patients receive the very best care possible, an approach known as evidence-based medicine (Sackett et al., 2000). As such, the quality of patient care reflects the quality of the research informing the treatment, highlighting the importance of performing high-caliber research which directly applies to the person seeking treatment (Freemantle & Hessel, 2009). Unfortunately, research often involves samples which do not entirely represent the population to be treated, creating issues in the generalizability of results. For example, even after fulfilling inclusion and exclusion criteria, women, people with little formal education, people having low socioeconomic status, minorities, and the elderly tend to be underrepresented in samples used for clinical research (Ford et al., 2008; Hennekens & Buring, 1998; Killien et al., 2000; Larson, 1994). In many cases, those who are excluded from research, either intentionally or unintentionally, are exactly those who could benefit from it the most, as the excluded groups tend to have more health problems, lower mobility, and an increased mortality risk (Kelfve et al., 2013). Research investigating the barriers to research remains limited. Nevertheless, their identification and potential subsequent elimination would greatly improve the quality of all types of clinical research, and therefore, medical treatment.

Participants must consent to participate in research, leaving no data available describing a potential participant who has not been contacted, who does not volunteer, or refuses to participate. This data gap places the research community in a conundrum in that "it doesn't know what it doesn't know". The characteristics and circumstances of study 'non-participants' are essentially inaccessible to researchers and to evidence-based practice in general. Some studies

gather enough descriptive information from non-participants that the reader can surmise whether there was systematic or unintentional exclusion of certain groups. For example, MS-specific rehabilitation research typically excludes people with MS who have experienced a relapse or a recent decline in function (Learmonth & Motl, 2016), despite these being the individuals who seek physical rehabilitation services (Finlayson et al., 2010). While limited, even existing quantitative literature in this field does not outline the characteristics of people who refuse to participate, important information in order identify and remove barriers to rehabilitation research participation. Qualitative research may offer insight into the lived experience of research participation and non-participation. By exploring the lived experiences and perspectives of people who consider participating in rehabilitation research, researchers can gain insight on factors influencing participation such as potential participants' attitude, knowledge and perceived barriers that may otherwise be inaccessible. For example, using qualitative interviews, one study (Helland et al., 2015) revealed that negative opinions surrounding rehabilitation, frustrations with healthcare, and financial, family, and work constraints acted as barriers to participation in a rehabilitation program; many participants expressed that the possible benefits of rehabilitation did not justify the time commitment. Additionally, while not specifically in the field of MS, greater disease severity and poor literacy have been reported as barriers to recruitment for neurological clinical trials (Haley et al., 2017). Utilizing mixed methods that include quantitative and qualitative inquiry and patient engagement may help uncover "who are we missing and why?" in terms of rehabilitation research.

Defined as an immune-mediated disorder, MS affects the body's central nervous system, often leading to gradual and unpredictable symptomology including physical disability, fatigue, cognitive impairment, sensory disturbances, mental health issues, and bladder, bowel and sexual

dysfunction (Beiske et al., 2008; Braley & Chervin, 2010; Ghasemi et al., 2017; Goldenberg, 2012; Kilkkinen et al., 2007; Stuke et al., 2009; Wood et al., 2013). Typically diagnosed between the ages of 16 and 40, MS impacts people during some of the most productive times of their lives (Gilmour et al., 2018). Largely due to the timing and severity of the symptomatology that comes with MS, those with the disease report a drastically lower quality of life and higher psychological stress compared to those without MS (Barin et al., 2018; McCabe & McKern, 2002; Nortvedt et al., 1999).

MS has no known cure, and even current treatments aimed at alleviating symptoms and slowing disease progression are only partially effective (Yamout & Alroughani, 2018). Fortunately, complimentary treatments such as exercise and physical rehabilitation show increasing promise for helping those with MS (Motl & Pilutti, 2012), yet this new field faces a number of challenges. First, recruitment for this type of research is challenging (Carter et al., 2015), likely because participation in exercise is known to be extremely low among people with MS, even those with mild levels of impairment (Chaves et al., 2019). Additionally, the limited body of existing research in MS typically excludes people with MS who have experienced a relapse or a recent decline in function (Learmonth & Motl, 2016) despite these being the individuals who seek physical rehabilitation services (Finlayson et al., 2010). Determining the factors that influence participation in MS rehabilitation research and addressing these factors may ultimately improve both the quality and accessibility of MS research. To date, there has been no research exploring the reasons why certain patients, especially those who would typically avail of rehabilitation services, would become research non-participants.

Our team operates a unique longitudinal research registry that provides annual deep clinical phenotyping of people with MS using a battery of tests which includes three

components: 1. clinical assessment by a neurologist, 2. blood samples obtained during the clinical visit for neuroimmune profile and 3. physical profile completed in a rehabilitation research laboratory that is scheduled in follow-up. Subjects are approached to participate in the registry during their MS clinic visit and have the option of consenting to some, none, or all components of the registry. By providing these options, the registry holds at least clinical data on those who do not consent to participate in the physical rehabilitation profile. With this information, we are able to characterize non-participators to potentially identify factors that could explain why they may have refused to participate in rehabilitation research.

In this study, the overarching aim was to identify factors contributing to refusal to participate in the physical rehabilitation research component of a longitudinal registry among persons with MS. Using three methodological approaches, the objectives of the study were to: 1. Determine predictors of non-participation from clinical data (quantitative aspect), 2. Explore barriers to participation using qualitative interviews among non-participators and 3. Engage the members of the patient advisory committee (who were also rehabilitation research 'participators') to obtain perspectives on the themes derived from qualitative interviews. Based on previous results from exercise research in MS, we hypothesized that people with higher levels of disability, depression and fatigue would be less likely to participate in rehabilitation research (Ploughman, 2017; Ploughman et al., 2015). We also anticipated that because the rehabilitation research assessment required a separate visit, geography and transportation could be barriers.

2.2 Materials and Methods

The MS longitudinal registry project was approved by the Health Research Ethics Board (HREB#2015.103). Secondary use of the data (HREB#2018.067) and permission for qualitative research (HREB#2018.212) was approved by the same board.

2.2.1 Registry Participants

The current study utilized data collected between 2015 and 2018 as part of a longitudinal registry of people with MS in the province of Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada. This registry combines clinical, neuroimmune, physical and psychological profiles to create rich, detailed longitudinal profiles of individuals with MS. An MS neurologist collected clinical and cognitive profile data, and for those individuals who provided written consent, a physical profile assessment was scheduled in a rehabilitation research laboratory supervised by a neuroscientist/physiotherapist. The physical rehabilitation research visit included upper limb measurement, walking tests, a graded maximal exercise text, and non-invasive measurement of central nervous system function using Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation. Participants were provided detailed descriptions of all three aspects of the registry (clinical, neuroimmune, rehabilitation) and could consent to any combination of components. Therefore, the registry includes people with MS who participate in the clinical visit and the rehabilitation research visit (herein referred to as "participators") and people who specifically refused the physical rehabilitation research testing; for the purposes of this analysis, these individuals were designated as "non-participators".

2.2.2 Qualitative Interview Participants

"Non-participators" identified in the registry were contacted randomly by a member of the research team and invited to participate in a short telephone or in-person interview. If the participant expressed interest, the researcher scheduled an interview in the time and format preferred by the individual. Participants were recruited until no new information was being gleaned, known as the point of data saturation (Saunders et al., 2018)

2.2.3 Patient Engagement Participants

Individuals who previously volunteered as patient engagement advisors to the research team were contacted until eight individuals agreed to attend a focus group session. This group size was chosen because it aligned with previous recommendations of typical focus group size ranging between five and eight participants (Krueger & Casey, 2014). These consultants had participated in all aspects of the longitudinal registry project including the physical rehabilitation profile. They were chosen because they could potentially provide a different viewpoint than nonparticipators, creating data triangulation in order to validate previous results while adding a new perspective (Carter, Bryant-Lukosius, DiCenso, Blythe, & Neville, 2014). Seven individuals attended the patient engagement focus group, all of whom were already included in the registry project.

2.2.4 Quantitative Methodology

2.2.4.1 Predictor Variables

Demographic variables collected by a neurologist during the clinic visit included age, sex, height, weight, postal code, type of MS, and years with symptoms of MS. As established by

the World Health Organization (World Health Organization, 1995), height and weight values were used to calculate Body Mass Index (BMI). Participant's postal code provided geographical location as either urban (1) or rural (0), according to the Canada Post postal code classification.

The current study assessed disability using the Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS), the gold standard for tracking disability progression in people with MS (Bermel et al., 2014). Developed in 1983 to rate neurologic impairment in MS, the EDSS rates patient disability status on a scale ranges from zero to ten, in increments of 0.5, with 0.0 to 3.5 indicating good functional status with no assistance required, 4.0 to 5.5 indicating decreased walking ability, 6.0-9.5 indicating increased need of assistance for daily living, and 10 indicating death due to MS (Kurtzke, 1983). The EDSS has been deemed an acceptable tool to score physical disability in people with MS (Bermel et al., 2014)

In terms of symptom severity, participants rated the impact of fatigue, pain and heat sensitivity by placing a mark on a 100mm line from 0, no symptom impact, to 100, severe symptom impact. The use of a visual analogue scale to rate MS symptoms has been validated among people with MS (Ploughman, Austin, Stefanelli, & Godwin, 2010; Ploughman, Beaulieu, et al., 2014).

The Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale (Appendix A) provided insight into the perceived impact of MS on participants. This scale measures the physical and psychological impact of MS from the patients' perspective, and provides acceptable, reliable, and valid results in both hospital and community settings (Hobart et al., 2001; McGuigan & Hutchinson, 2004; Riazi et al., 2002). Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale scores range from 29-145, with 20 questions addressing the physical impact of MS (range of 20-100), and nine addressing the psychological impact of MS (range of 9-45) (Hobart et al., 2001). This scale asks participants to rate the degree to which they

have been bothered by physical impacts such as stiffness and spasms in their limbs, and psychological effects such as feelings of depression or anxiety.

Results of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale (Appendix B), developed by Zigmond and Snaith in 1983, provided the measures of anxiety and depression included in this study (Zigmond & Snaith, 1983). The Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale includes seven questions related to both anxiety and depression, asking participants questions such as the degree to which they experience worrying thoughts, can still enjoy things they used to enjoy, or feel restless (Zigmond & Snaith, 1983). In MS, this tool has been proven to be a valid self-reported screening instrument for depression and anxiety (Honarmand & Feinstein, 2009), and provides a reliable and valid instrument for screening clinically relevant anxiety and depression symptoms in other conditions such as cancer, epilepsy, stroke, and autism (Ayis et al., 2018; Uljarevic et al., 2018; Villoria & Lara, 2018; Wiglusz et al., 2016). This scale includes anxiety and depression subscales, which use a four point (0-3) response category yielding a possible score range of zero to 21 for each subscale (Snaith, 2003), with subscale scores of 11 or greater suggesting the likely presence of anxiety or depression (Snaith, 2003). Statistical analysis revealed clear skewness in Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale scores, leading to the recording of anxiety and depression subscale totals into a binary variable, with subscale scores of 11 or greater being labelled as likely anxiety or depression (Snaith, 2003).

Within the registry data used for this study, administration of the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (Appendix C) provided measures of cognitive function. This assessment tool is a one-page, 30-point test that assesses various areas of cognition such as short-term memory, visuospatial abilities, and orientation to time and place (Nasreddine et al., 2005). In the field of MS, the Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MOCA) has been deemed a useful and sensitive

instrument to identify MS-related cognitive impairment (Freitas et al., 2018; Konstantopoulos & Vogazianos, 2019), even in patients with mild functional disability (Dagenais et al., 2013). MOCA scores can range from zero to 30, with scores of 26 or above indicating a very low likelihood of the participant having mild cognitive impairment (Nasreddine et al., 2005).

2.2.4.2 Outcome Variable

The outcome of participation in the physical profile was simply categorized based on whether or not the participant gave consent to participate in the physical rehabilitation research testing portion of the study (yes/no).

2.2.4.3 Data Analysis

Participant characteristics of the entire sample were described using either mean and standard deviation (descriptive statistics) or a percentage (frequencies). To compare the characteristics between participator and non-participator groups, we used mean and standard deviations for continuous variables (ANOVA) and percentages for categorical variables (chi-square test comparisons). Prior to ANOVA mean comparisons, normality of distribution was checked for all variables using Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk's tests, and variance homogeneity between groups was assessed using Levene's Test for Equality of Variances. In the case of EDSS, skewed data led to the use of a non-parametric comparison, the Mann–Whitney U test.

To determine the variables which predicted participation in the physical rehabilitation research component of the project, a simple binary logistic regression was conducted for each predictor variable (demographic, disability, symptom severity, mood and cognition) with the outcome of participation (yes/no) in the physical profile. Before proceeding to be included in the regression, all continuous variables were assessed for normality using acceptable limits of ± 2 for skewness and kurtosis based on previous research (Gravetter, Wallnau, & Forzano, 2018). Variables that failed the test of normality were recoded into categorical variables, with recoded variables retained based on higher R² values when compared to the original variables using a simple logistic regression. At this stage, BMI was recoded into four categories: 1. underweight (15 to 19.9), 2. normal (20 to 24.9), 3. overweight (25 to 29.9), and 4. obese (30 or greater) (World Health Organization, 1995), and Montreal Cognitive Assessment scores were recoded into a binary variable, with scores of 25 and below indicating the probable presence of mild cognitive impairment, based on previously determined cutoff scores (Nasreddine et al., 2005).

Next, we assessed the significance of each explanatory variable, and predictors which were significant at the p<0.01 level proceeded to the final multivariate logistic regression. An assessment of correlation coefficients and variance inflation factor determined that there was a low likelihood of multicollinearity between regression variables. IBM SPSS Statistics Version 24 was used for all data analysis.

2.2.5 Qualitative Methodology

2.2.5.1 Qualitative Interviews

A male graduate student researcher (RP) who had been working in the field of MS for four years at the time of data collection and was outside of the participants' circle of care conducted the interviews. These interviews were one hour long, and the researchers used a semistructured interview guide to direct conversation, and probe accordingly (Appendix D). Participants' were prompted to discuss their experiences living with MS, focusing on their

current symptoms, their views on how health behaviours such as exercise impacted MS, and their opinions of research and the health care system. The questions and topics within the guide helped provide structure, yet the researcher retained the freedom to decide the order of questions and to use subsequent probes to ensure that interview responses completely and thoroughly explored the issues covered (Harrell & Bradley, 2009). Participant demographic information was extracted from the database.

2.2.5.2 Interview Analysis

Interviews were audio recorded and transcribed verbatim with identifying information removed and names substituted with pseudonyms. The interviews were analyzed using the framework method (Gale, Heath, Cameron, Rashid, & Redwood, 2013), in which the following steps were employed: (1) transcription, (2) familiarization with interview, (3) coding, (4) developing a working analytical framework, (5) applying the analytical framework, (6) charting data into the framework matrix, and (7) interpreting the data. Content familiarization involved two researchers (RP, CN) re-reading the transcripts and engaging in reflexive dialogue to ensure depth and richness of the interviews. The two investigators then separately coded the transcripts, and independently grouped their own codes into subthemes and themes. The researchers then collaborated to identify similarities and differences, re-classify ambiguous codes and create a framework of inter-related themes. This framework includes constructivist assumptions, such as the understanding that people construct their own knowledge. Finally, the researchers returned to the original transcripts and selected salient quotes that represented the subtheme or theme, ensuring that quotes originated broadly from the participants and that all opinions were considered.

2.2.5.3 Patient Engagement

The same male researcher who performed the interviews led the patient engagement event, with support from a female research assistant with training in social science. Following introductions at the engagement session, the researcher led a brief (25-minute) presentation summarizing the rationale, methods and some preliminary findings of the quantitative and qualitative aspects of the study. Specifically, the researcher described all aspects of the registry project, outlined how research informs health care, and explained the issue of barriers to research participation and our unique position to address these barriers. Participants were repeatedly encouraged to express any questions or comments during the presentation to ensure a thorough understanding of the project. Following the structured presentation, participants reflected on each of the findings, expressing their experiences with the outlined barriers to participation. Both researchers regularly probed with short questions to receive clarification or to stimulate discussion. To provide participants with an opportunity for anonymous comments, all participants were provided with a feedback form allowing for additional comments and questions. The engagement session lasted for 60 minutes, including the presentation and discussion portion.

2.2.4.3 Patient Engagement Analysis

The event was audio recorded, transcribed verbatim, and independently analyzed by two researchers (RP, CN) who followed the aforementioned framework method (Gale et al., 2013). The transcripts were coded, and codes were placed into emerging themes. The researchers

collaborated to identify similarities and differences and re-classified ambiguous codes. During analysis, it is important to consider the guided nature of this interaction, as participants were encouraged to discuss results of the study and the opinions of "non-participators" discovered during interviews.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Registry Sample Characteristics

The age of the participants in the registry (n=136) ranged from 20 to 70 years with a mean age of 48.3 years (SD=11.18), reflecting the vast age range of people with MS (Table 2.1) (Gilmour et al., 2018). The ratio of females to males (2.58:1) was similar to that reported previously (Gilmour et al., 2018). On average, participants experienced symptoms of MS for more than a decade; however, there was substantial variability with 10.5% of participants being recently diagnosed (within 5 years), and 21.1% of participants diagnosed more than 30 years before. The majority were living with the relapsing-remitting form of the disease. There were equal amounts of people living in rural and urban areas. (Table 2.1).

In terms of overall health and symptoms, on average, participants' BMI fell in the overweight category (Table 2.1), and median EDSS score of participants was 2.00 (range 0.0 – 6.5), indicating that most participants in the registry had minimal disability as defined by the MS neurologist (Kurtzke, 1983). Based on the Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale, average physical impact was 38.78 (SD=15.26), indicating a relatively low impact based on the possible range of 20 to 100.

With respect to mood and cognitive health, prevalence of symptoms suggestive of depression and anxiety were low in comparison to expected prevalence rates based on other research (Table 2.1) (Beiske et al., 2008; Wood et al., 2013). In addition, the mean score for the psychological impact of MS based on the Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale was 18.65 (SD=7.76), based on a possible range of 9-25, indicating a moderate perceived impact. MOCA results indicate that 38.76% of participants scored below 26, which suggests mild cognitive impairment (Hobart et al., 2001). This puts the sample of cognitive impairment prevalence at the lower end

of the expected range of 36-70% (Amato et al., 2006; Grzegorski & Losy, 2017; Stuke et al., 2009).

Table 2.1

Participant Characteristics

Characteristic	Overall (n=136)
	Mean±SD (Range),
	Median (Range), or n (%)
Physical Profile Participation % participators	80.10%
Age	48.29±11.18 (20-70)
Years Since First Symptoms of MS	17.87±10.42 (2-54)
Sex female/male	98/38
Location <i>urban/rural</i>	76/60
Type of MS	
Relapsing-Remitting	114 (83.8%)
Primary Progressive	2 (1.5%)
Secondary Progressive	7 (5.1%)
BMI	27.72±6.39 (16.75-60.22)
Underweight	3 (2.2%)
Normal	48 (35.3%)
Overweight	40 (31.01%)
Obese	38 (29.46%)
Fatigue 0 (low) to 100 (high)	39.52±31.80 (0-100)
Pain 0 (low) to 100 (high)	22.68±27.78 (0-100)
Heat Sensitivity 0 (low) to 100 (high)	28.95±32.61 (0-100)
Physical Impact of MS 20 (low) to 100 (high)	38.78±15.26 (19-88)
Psychological Impact of MS 9 (low) to 45 (high)	18.65±7.76 (8-43)
EDSS 0 (low) to 10 (high)	2.00 (0-6.5)
Depression % with suggestive symptoms	4.24%
Anxiety % with suggestive symptoms	15.25%
MOCA % with scores below normal	38.76%

2.3.2 Comparing Participators and Non-Participators

Of the 136 participants included in the sample, 109 (80.15%) gave consent to participate in the physical profile and 27 (19.85%) did not. Groups did not significantly differ in any demographic variables aside from geographic location, BMI and type of MS, with a greater proportion of individuals with secondary progressive MS in the non-participator group than the participator group. As hypothesized, non-participators were more often living in a urban region. Additionally, the participator group contained more overweight and fewer underweight individuals (according to BMI) than the non-participator group. All comparisons are summarized in Table 2.2.

Average Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MOCA) score was significantly higher in the participator group. Using SPSS, a test of normality of MOCA determined that scores were skewed. As such, scores were recoded into a binary variable of simply having a score suggestive of mild cognitive impairment, with a score of 25 or less indicating likely presence of mild cognitive impairment (Nasreddine et al., 2005). Following recode, a significant difference between groups remained, with a greater proportion of non-participators having cognitive assessment scores suggestive of mild cognitive impairment.
Table 2.2

Comparing Participators and Non-Participators

<u>Characteristic</u>	Participators	Non-participators	
	Mean±SD, %, or	Mean±SD, %, or	<i>F</i> , χ^2 , or <i>U</i> ; <i>p</i>
	Mean Rank (Range)	Mean Rank (Range	
Number	109	27	
Age	47.88±11.39	49.93±10.37	0.72; 0.40
Years Since First Symptoms of MS	17.08±10.53	20.83±9.64	2.49; 0.12
Gender % female	69.72%	81.48%	1.49; 0.22
Geographic Location % urban	59.63%	37.04%	4.47; 0.035
Type of MS			
Relapsing-Remitting	95.90%	84.00%	3.40; 0.062
Primary Progressive	2.04%	0%	0.52; 0.47
Secondary Progressive	3.06%	16.00%	6.21; 0.013
BMI	27.74±5.58	27.71±9.57	0.00; 0.99
Underweight	0.93%	9.10%	5.34; 0.021
Normal	34.58%	50.00%	1.86; 0.17
Overweight	35.51%	9.10%	5.96; 0.015
Obese	28.97%	31.82%	0.071; 0.79
Fatigue 0 (low) to 100 (high)	40.56±31.52	34.15±33.51	0.68; 0.41
Pain 0 (low) to 100 (high)	22.48±27.01	23.70±32.28	0.03; 0.86
Heat Sensitivity 0 (low) to 100 (high)	29.12±33.28	28.10±29.64	0.02; 0.90
Physical Impact 20 (low) to 100 (high)	37.29±16.05	36.50±10.84	0.60; 0.44
Psychological Impact 9 (low) to 45 (high)	18.89±7.69	17.55±8.15	0.54; 0.46
EDSS	63.38	74.85	1047.50; 0.17
Depression % with suggestive symptoms	3.13%	9.09%	1.57; 0.21
Anxiety % with suggestive symptoms	12.50%	27.27%	3.02; 0.082
MOCA % with scores below normal	33.64%	63.64%	6.92; 0.009

2.3.3 Identifying Predictors of Non-Participation in Physical Rehabilitation Research

In order to identify which of the variables predicted participation or non-participation, each were subjected to binary logistic regression with participation (yes/no) as the binary outcome. Assessment of continuous variables for normality using acceptable limits of ± 2 for skewness and kurtosis (Gravetter et al., 2018) led to the recoding of BMI scores into categorical variables for further analysis. This univariate logistic regression step showed that geographic location (urban versus rural), type of MS, absence of mild cognitive impairment, anxiety, disability level, and BMI were all predictive of the outcome at the p<0.10 level. At this step, predictor variables age, years with MS, depression, fatigue, pain, heat sensitivity, physical impact of MS, psychological impact of MS, and gender were deemed not predictive of the outcome and were excluded from the final model. Aforementioned predictive variables were included in the final model for stepwise logistic regression. Once analyzed using stepwise logistic regression, absence of mild cognitive impairment remained the only variable to significantly predict physical profile participation (B=0.23, p = 0.024; Table 2.3).

Table 2.3					
Binary Logistic Regression Analysis of Predictors of Participation					
Characteristic	B	<u>Sig.</u>	Odds Ratio	<u>95% CI</u>	
				[LL, UL]	
Constant	-6.54	0.032	0.001		
MOCA	0.23	0.024	1.26	[1.03, 1.54]	
EDSS	0.41	0.64	1.51	[0.27, 8.49]	
Location	-0.26	0.69	0.77	[0.21, 2.76]	
Anxiety	1.33	0.043	3.79	[1.04, 13.82]	
BMI	0.047	0.37	1.05	[0.95, 1.16]	

Table 2.4					
Interview Participant Characteristics					
Name	Gender	Age	Type of MS	EDSS	
				0 (low) to 10 (high)	
Laura	Female	61	RRMS	6.0	
Lori	Female	54	RRMS	0.0	
Gail	Female	51	RRMS	0.0	
Alice	Female	21	RRMS	2.0	
Rachel	Female	57	RRMS	2.0	
Dana	Female	50	RRMS	1.0	
Candace	Female	56	SPMS	6.0	
Tamara	Female	33	RRMS	1.0	
<i>RRMS</i> = <i>Relapsing Remitting MS; SPMS</i> = <i>Secondary Progressive MS</i>					

2.3.4 Interview Participant Characteristics

2.3.5 Interview Results

Eight females were interviewed. Six participated in telephone interviews, while two opted for in-person interviews. Interview length ranged from 25 to 45 minutes. Following independent coding of interview text by two investigators, one coder presented eight codes, while another presented ten, with six codes in common. Following discussion regarding the differing codes, researchers agreed on nine codes in total, which could be grouped into four overarching themes. The researchers re-coded all interviews based on the new framework to ensure consensus on transcript coding and interpretation.

Theme 1: Fear and uncertainty regarding exercise and physical rehabilitation research.

Codes categorized under the theme "Fear and uncertainty" appeared in all interview transcripts. This broad theme was subdivided into three subthemes, based on the types of reports that led to fear and uncertainty surrounding participation in physical rehabilitation research.

Subtheme 1a: Incongruence between what the research nurse explained during the consent process and participant's recollection of what was being asked of them occurred in seven of eight interviews.

I'm pretty sure [the research nurse] mentioned heat and steam (...) As soon as she said that, I went oh my god, no... I am not deliberately making myself sick for a research study. Like, that ain't going to happen. (Candace age 56, EDSS 6.0)

Participants expressed that it was unclear to them what the research appointment consisted of and what was expected of them. Participants reported feeling overwhelmed with information and tests during the visit with their neurologist; as such, adding more decision-making regarding rehabilitation research felt like an additional burden.

I don't remember. As far as I know, I didn't hear anything about that. There was some mention of another part, but I didn't totally understand it. The only exercise-related thing that comes up is the physio that I do, and my walking tests and things. (Alice, age 21, EDSS 2.0)

I might have been told about it, but don't know what it involves. (Gail, age 51, EDSS 0.0)

Subtheme 1b: Concern that they would not be able to withstand the physical testing or it could make them feel sick. Participants described concerns that physical exertion would cause worsening of symptoms. For example, Rachel (age 57), who had been living with symptoms of MS for 22 years, expressed that she did not understand the components of the physical profile, only recalling that it involved "something about running or walking". Rachel then said:

I'm not going to come in there and make myself worse. I'll talk to you on the phone. (Rachel, age 57, EDSS 2.0)

Tamara, who had been living with symptoms of MS for six years, echoed this sentiment:

At the time, I wasn't feeling great as it was, and I thought exercise would just make me feel worse. (Tamara, age 33, EDSS 1.0)

For others such as Alice, past experiences with exercise were associated with unpleasant symptoms:

I find that when I exercise, I get really sluggish and it feels like my muscles are melting. If I'm relaxing, I feel great, but when I'm actually active it really isn't fun, and I couldn't put myself through that just for research. (Alice, age 21, EDSS 2.0)

There's no way... no way... that anybody who has symptoms of MS could do that physical thing, in my personal opinion. (...) I think that [the researcher] was looking for a very healthy person with MS. (Candace, age 56, EDSS 6.0)

Walking is getting harder for me. I use my walker everywhere I go. (...) There's no way I'd be able to do the [fitness] test. Impossible. (Laura, age 61, EDSS 6.0)

Subtheme 1c: Incongruence between maintaining a healthy lifestyle and participation in health research.

Despite being unwilling to participate in the rehabilitation-based component of the registry, many interviewees acknowledged the benefits of a healthy lifestyle and recounted changes they had made in their own lives to incorporate practices that they perceived as healthy.

I eat fish, no meat, no dairy, no egg yolks, and very low fat. I only eat very minimal olive oil, and I take omega 3 flax seed oil every day. I do mindfulness meditation for 20 or 30 minutes every day, and I exercise. I do a high dose of vitamin D.... In my own mind, it at least gives me a little bit of power. (Lori, age 54, EDSS 0.0)

In spite of chronic fatigue and dizziness, Gail reported being physically active.

Well, you have to stay active. I go to water aerobics twice a week and in the summer I walk pretty well every day. I'm cautious about walking outside because I don't want to fall. I really do think that's the biggest thing: to stay active. (Gail, age 51, EDSS 0.0)

Lori and Gail were not the only interviewees to express their interest in staying physically active. Others, such as Tamara (age 33, EDSS 1.0) and Rachel (age 51, EDSS 2.0) reported taking a more moderate approach, and make sure to take a walk every day.

Theme 2: Disillusionment with and negative perceptions of MS research overall.

Six transcripts included multiple codes describing that participants would be unwilling to participate in future studies due to their past negative experiences with MS research.

Subtheme 2a: Negative perceptions of research. Some participants felt that they had lost faith in MS research and researchers, citing previous instances in which they considered the

studies to be poorly organized. In several cases, respondents felt that researchers had failed to recognize the study volunteer's time and effort.

When I was first diagnosed, I said yes to everything and was happy to help. Now, I'm kind of over it all. Got tired of [the researchers] rescheduling my appointments, and when I did go it felt like I was just doing paperwork. (Laura, age 61, EDSS 6.0)

Candace had participated in a number of studies, and expressed dissatisfaction with many aspects of these in great detail, she concluded:

"Every study that I've signed up for, MS-related, (...) goes on too long, it's like there's no interest, it's pro forma, we're just filling out paperwork. (...) The people who were doing it didn't care, so why should I care? So that really turned me. (Candace, age 56, EDSS 6.0)

For Rachel, her negative feelings towards research come from experiencing the side effects of an experimental drug:

I was put on a drug in one study and had a really bad reaction to it. Ever since that, I haven't been interested in being in [research]. (Rachel, Age 57, EDSS 2.0)

Subtheme 2b: Research which tests drugs for MS having greater appeal and potentially competing with physical rehabilitation research. Several interviewees described limiting their research participation to drug trials which they felt could provide greater personal benefit to them

than other types of research. Alice, who previously expressed her disinterest in engaging in physical activity for research, stressed the importance of pharmaceutical research, stating that she would be willing to try a new pharmaceutical treatment:

I know that research is super important because right now there's no cure. I think taking steps that will get us to a better place with medication is the most important. Right now, I find it all very overwhelming. I'd be willing to try a new drug, but that's about it. (Alice, age 21, EDSS 2.0)

Based on past negative experiences with injectable drugs and the cost of pharmaceutical treatment, Dana also mentioned her interest in drug research:

Taking needles was awful. I'd like to see research on the drug side of it. I don't take any right now. I stopped them because I just can't afford it. If I have another attack, I'll see how it goes. (Dana, age 50, EDSS 1.0)

Unless it's a drug study, as in, you got a new drug for me to try. (Candace, age 56, EDSS 6.0)

Theme 3: Disappointment and frustrations with MS-related healthcare.

Although the discussions focused mainly on research, participants reported unanimous disappointment with the MS-related care that they had received.

I wish we had a better team. I was just reading about the new MS center in [large center], and was wondering how I could get there. I have a friend who lives in [European city], and she said that the difference is night and day. My wish is that we had a good team the worked together, and was accessible when we need them. My family doctor read the neurologists notes back to me recently, and it sounded as if he was writing about somebody who didn't have anything wrong with them. It feels like [the neurologist] barely does any testing. It just isn't good enough. (Lori, age 54, EDSS 0.0)

To be quite honest, I'm not happy with the way things happen in [location] with my MS. When I had my [relapse], I phoned and I phoned and I phoned because I needed to see [my neurologist] then, while I was in this mess. That happened in April and I didn't get to see him until December of last year. So, it was quite disappointing. I was very frustrated. (Rachel, age 57, EDSS 2.0)

Theme 4: MS-related fatigue and mobility problems create barriers to participation in research.

All eight participants identified that they felt limited by MS symptoms making it more challenging to participate in research, exercise, or activities of daily living. In particular, six of the eight participants discussed fatigue as a factor preventing their participation in physical rehabilitation research and making future plans.

Sometimes I'll have two or three good days, but then I have a third or fourth day where I am just too tired to do and can't do much of anything. (...) I can't plan ahead very far. I even tell people that I can't promise anything anymore. I say "I'll try". (Gail, age 51, EDSS 0.0)

Getting anywhere is twice as hard as it used to be, and it makes me extremely fatigued. My routine is to get up around five and get dinner ready (...) If I wait too long, my walking goes downhill and I can't get anything done. Then the fatigue comes and I go and have an afternoon nap. (Rachel, age 57, EDSS 2.0) [MS] really affects me more than I realize sometimes, because there are days where I get up and can't leave my house because I can't function or move properly, where I feel frozen. (...) I wish more people realized that [MS] is kind of invisible. Especially my [professors] (...) it still seems like they don't understand; I really have to sit down with them and explain what's going on. (Alice, age 21, EDSS 2.0)

.

2.3.6 Patient Engagement Event Participants

Table 2.5				
Patient Engagement Event Participant Characteristics				
Characteristic	Overall (n=7)			
	Mean±SD,			
	Median (Range), or Count			
Age	46.00±8.83			
Gender female/male	6/1			
Type of MS	100% RRMS			
EDSS 0 (low) to 10 (high)	2.5 (0-6.0)			

2.3.5 Patient Engagement Event Results

To begin the patient engagement session, the investigator discussed findings from the aforementioned quantitative and qualitative aspects of the project. These included (1) cognitive impairment as a barrier to exercise participation, (2) significant differences between "participators" and "non-participators", and (3) prominent themes that emerged during interviews with non-participator group members. Participants were encouraged to interject and comment as they saw fit, which they frequently did. After the study findings were presented, the investigator asked, "what are your thoughts regarding these findings?". Much discussion took place and the investigator provided occasional probes such as asking whether participants agreed or disagreed with the presented barriers and opinions.

The patient engagement session led to the formation of three distinct themes. Both verbal and non-verbal communications suggested apparent unanimous agreement among participants in the focus group. Due to the nature of the discourse, quotes could not be attributed to individuals.

Theme 1: Endorsing disappointment with healthcare.

Members of the patient engagement focus group agreed with many of the sentiments expressed in the previous qualitative interviews regarding dissatisfaction with their MS-related healthcare.

When I try to tell [my neurologist] about my struggles with diet and my gut problems, they only tell me how great it is that I'm losing weight. I'm really not healthy, and my doctor just doesn't have the time to help.

Other participants corroborated this sentiment:

I've run into that a lot, too. I've had doctors outright deny that diet affects the disease. There is no question in my mind that diet is a huge part of it.

We're not told by doctors that exercise and diet can help our life. Now, when a researcher asks me to do an exercise test, I sometimes wonder why I'm being asked to do that if my doctor told me that exercise wouldn't necessarily help.

I think there are a lot of people who are jaded when it comes to their MS treatment. All it takes is for something with the healthcare system to not work or your doctor not being able to see you for a long time. It's really frustrating.

Theme 2: Research participation as personally beneficial and an altruistic contribution to the MS community.

Despite their overall agreement with comments made by the non-participator interviewees regarding shortcomings in their MS-related healthcare, members of the patient engagement focus group viewed research as a way to improve care for MS. One participant put this quite clearly.

I'm more altruistic. I am able to help. I'm able to do it to help people, so I'll gladly do that. If it was my child who had something wrong with him, I'd want you to be part of it to help him.

For people with MS, participating in research is what we must do to find a cure. This is the best way to help.

Participation gives us a chance to learn and ask questions. I have learned a lot.

Theme 3: "There has been enough done with drugs": Seeking knowledge and opportunities to improve health

An interest in pharmaceutical research became a popular theme among non-participators, but members of the patient engagement focus group did not echo this sentiment. Instead, participators all discussed actively seeking more information on diet and lifestyle changes that could make them feel better, stressing that research on this sort of holistic approach is the most important.

There has been enough done with drugs. Studies concerned with exercise, healthy living, things like that are the most important right no.

I had enough of asking my doctor for help, so I went ahead and started seeing a personal trainer at the gym. I'm their first MS patient, but thanks to exercise, I am not the same person I was a year ago. It has helped immensely.

2.4 Discussion

We undertook this three-phase mixed-methods study to uncover factors contributing to refusal to participate in the physical rehabilitation research component of an MS longitudinal registry (n=136). First, about 20% did not consent to the physical testing; regression analysis

revealed that persons having cognitive impairment were 24% less likely to consent. Factors such as MS severity, age and living location were not predictive. During the second phase, we interviewed persons with MS who had refused to attend the physical testing session. They expressed frustration with their MS-related care which negatively impacted their views on research. Furthermore, they felt fearful about engaging in an exercise test and their recollections of what they were asked to do during the consent process months before did not entirely align with what would actually take place. Interviewees felt that fatigue and mobility problems made it challenging to plan to attend a future appointment. Finally, by engaging with members of the patient advisory committee (who were also rehabilitation research 'participators'), we learned that despite having frustration with MS-related care, they prioritized participation in research mainly for altruistic reasons. Their comments suggested that they were seeking ways to improve their MS and their overall health, including lifestyle modifications so physical rehabilitation research was of interest to them.

2.4.1 Cognitive Impairment as the only Predictor of Non-Participation

For the first time, we have been able to characterize and engage with individuals who were not willing to participate in rehabilitation-based research. Following thorough quantitative analysis, presence of mild cognitive impairment remained the only significant predictor of participation in the rehabilitation-based portion of the study. This presents a previously undocumented finding, and is the first time that it has been suggested that samples of people with MS who participate in rehabilitation research have higher levels of cognitive ability than those who do not. Similar findings have been reported in geriatric research, where cognitively impaired geriatric patients (Taylor, DeMers, Vig, & Borson, 2012) were frequently excluded

with or without justification from general research, causing those with this impairment to be severely underrepresented in the literature

The fact that cognitive impairment influences research participation is understandable when considering that perceived personal relevance of the research is an established barrier to research participation (Attwood et al., 2016) and that cognitive impairment acts as a barrier to exercise participation in this population (Riemann-Lorenz et al., 2019). Many patients who experience cognitive decline show great deficits in decisional capacity to consent to research and often cannot grasp the ultimate benefits that their participation might yield (Gilbert, Bosquet, Thomas-Anterion, Bonnefoy, & Le Saux, 2017). This has been made apparent in the stroke population, as surrogate consent is often used in patients with a compromised cognitive status (Mendyk et al., 2015). While efforts have been made to address issues with ethical informed consent among cognitively compromised individuals (Gilbert et al., 2017; Mendyk et al., 2015), unfortunately health care providers often incorrectly assess patient reading level or comprehension of the consent process (Montalvo & Larson, 2014).

2.4.2 Fear and uncertainty regarding exercise and physical rehabilitation research.

Three distinct subthemes contributed to the overall theme of fear and uncertainty regarding associated with physical activity or research involving exercise, including an incongruence between actual study components and participant recollection of these components. Additionally, many expressed worries that the physical component of the study would either be too difficult, or would lead to an exacerbation in symptoms. These two subthemes are not unique to this study, as fear of symptom exacerbation has been a well-established barrier to exercise participation among people with MS (Halabchi, Alizadeh,

Sahraian, & Abolhasani, 2017). The rationale behind this aversion to physical testing has not been thoroughly investigated, and the interviews in the current study provided little additional insight. Interestingly, this aversion to physical exercise and testing was not expressed by members of the focus group involving "participators", suggesting that it is unique to "nonparticipators", and acts as a barrier to participation.

The fear and uncertainty expressed by interviewees regarding participating in physical rehabilitation research could have been linked to difficulty understanding what was being expected of them. Our findings suggested that there was a mismatch between interview participants' recall of what was being asked of them and what was actually outlined in the consent form. This difficulty with recall could be related to cognitive impairment. In addition to impairing participants' decisional capacity for consent and ability to understand the benefits of research, cognitive impairment, which occurs in 36-70% of people with MS (Amato et al., 2006; Grzegorski & Losy, 2017; Stuke et al., 2009), also causes deficits in comprehension and memory in this population (Jongen, Ter Horst, & Brands, 2012). Our analysis of registry data suggests that almost 64% of "non-participators" had mild cognitive impairment, an impairment which could have contributed to the reported uncertainty and misunderstanding among interviewees from this group.

2.4.3 Frustrations with Healthcare and Research are a Barrier to Participation

Many interviewees reported negative past experiences with research and healthcare, and the engagement session revealed that "participators" also express dissatisfaction with their MSrelated care. This finding illustrates the importance of implementing a patient-centered approach to research, where the needs of patients inform research studies, involving patients at each step

along the way (Sharma, 2015). While many of those involved in the study cited frustrations with local services such as long wait times for appointments and lack of services as causes of their dissatisfaction, it is important to consider that many of those with MS feel helpless as a result of living with a disease with no known cure (Shnek et al., 1997). Importantly, these negative perceptions of the person's health services likely contributed to their reluctance to engage in physical rehabilitation research. Researchers attempting to recruit subjects must be cognizant of the inter-relationships between the two.

2.4.4 Physical Impairment as a Barrier to Participation

Many interviewees reported that fatigue and mobility create barriers to participation both in research and in activities of daily living. Physical impairment is a well-known barrier to exercise in people with MS (Riemann-Lorenz et al., 2019), and it is therefore conceivable that this barrier would carry over to rehabilitative research participation. This presents a case of research potentially not benefitting those who need it most, as people with MS who have experienced a relapse or a recent decline in function are more likely to seek physical rehabilitation services (Finlayson et al., 2010). For individuals with MS, exercise training has beneficial effects on muscular strength, aerobic capacity, ambulatory performance, fatigue, gait, balance and quality of life (Motl & Pilutti, 2012). Breaking down this barrier to research participation has not been thoroughly considered in the field of MS, or even in many of the related fields. While some studies have tested ways to improve physical activity participation and adherence among people with MS (Backus, 2016; McAuley et al., 2007), methods to remove the barrier of physical disability have not been assessed.

2.4.5 Altruism as Motivation for Research Participation

Participants of the engagement session expressed that their interest in research participation came from an understanding of the benefits of research for people living with MS. Participators valued research to such an extent that they were willing to take time to participate even while feeling dissatisfied with their overall medical care. This mindset surrounding research appears across many fields of research, and often comes from a sense of connection to science, society, or an organization (Carrera, Brown, Brody, & Morello-Frosch, 2018). Interestingly, this altruistic mindset has been associated with improved well-being for people with MS (Schwartz, Quaranto, Healy, Benedict, & Vollmer, 2013)

2.4.6 Limitations

Our study is not without limitations. First, the prevalence of depression within our sample is a much lower prevalence of depression than would be expected in a typical sample of individuals with MS. It is possible that this is a result of an issue with our mental health assessment procedure, and will be addressed in subsequent research. Additionally, the sample size for the current study (n=136) is somewhat lower than desired to allow the full predictive power of the analyses. MS is an extremely heterogeneous disease with multiple subtypes and to adequately consider differences between subtypes would require a larger sample. Finally, we had a small pool of participants eligible for an interview (n=27), and as a result, were unsuccessful in recruiting any males for an interview. While the quantitative portion of the current project did not reveal any sex differences, it is important to acknowledge that interview data only provides insight from the female perspective.

2.5 Conclusion

We report that cognitive impairment is a barrier to rehabilitation research in MS. Additionally, those not willing to participate in the rehabilitation component of a study cite fear and uncertainty, physical impificantairment, and frustrations with research and healthcare as deterrents.

Future projects should attempt to address these barriers and make studies more accessible by taking steps to make consent and study information easier to comprehend for individuals with cognitive impairment, and should pay special attention to research accessibility and the participant-researcher relationship.

The current study has great implications for the entire body of MS-related rehabilitationbased research literature, as it suggests that certain people with MS are under-represented. Additionally, we now know that cognitive impairment is a significant barrier which prevents people with MS from participating in rehabilitation-based research. It is important that there is greater effort made for future studies in MS to be more accessible and representative of the entire population, addressing the reported barriers of cognitive and physical impairment. In this study, we also provide evidence for the value and feasibility of incorporating a multi-methods approach to research in MS. Future researchers should consider incorporating this methodological approach.

Chapter 3: Discussion

The body of rehabilitation-based literature in MS is quite limited due to the plethora of barriers to participation that exist in this field, and even existing literature lacks generalizability to the group being treated. The primary purpose of this study was to assess the generalizability of samples used in rehabilitation-based MS research and to identify barriers that prevent individuals with MS from participating in rehabilitation-based research to facilitate future research recruitment.

We hypothesized that people with higher levels of disability, depression and fatigue would be less likely to participate in rehabilitation research (Ploughman, 2017; Ploughman et al., 2015). We also anticipated that because the rehabilitation research assessment required a separate visit, geography and transportation could be barriers.

3.1 Discussion of Results

3.1.1 Cognitive impairment predicts participation in rehabilitation research

Throughout our investigation, lack of mild cognitive impairment was associated with participation in the physical profile of our registry. Each stage of this mixed-methods project offered further evidence to support this claim. Initially, controlling for all other variables, cognition was the only significant predictor of participation in the rehabilitation-based component of our registry project within our quantitative analysis. The fact that those in the nonparticipator group did not seem to understand the study components further corroborates the idea that this could be because of cognitive impairment experienced by this group.

This is a previously undocumented finding, and the first time that it has been suggested that samples of people with MS who participate in rehabilitation research have higher levels of

cognitive ability than those who do not. A number of studies have reported results that can make sense of how cognitive impairment can influence research participation. For example, many patients who experience cognitive decline show great deficits in decisional capacity to consent to research and often cannot grasp the ultimate benefits that their participation might yield (Gilbert et al., 2017). A 2012 systematic review by Taylor et al. of 434 articles (Taylor et al., 2012) found that cognitively impaired geriatric patients were frequently excluded with or without justification from general research, causing those with this impairment to be severely underrepresented in the literature. Like our sample of people with MS, it appears that geriatric samples used in research might also underrepresent those with cognitive impairment.

This is precisely a case of research potentially not benefitting those who need it most. While we have established that MS patients experience lower quality of life than healthy controls (McCabe & McKern, 2002; Nortvedt et al., 1999), some research (Fernandez, Baumstarck-Barrau, Simeoni, Auquier, & MusiQo, 2011) suggests that cognitive impairment predicts lower quality of life in this population. Fernandez et al. enrolled 1992 patients from 15 countries in their multicenter, cross-sectional observational study. Using multivariate analysis, the group found that cognitive impairment was one of the significant predictors of decreased quality of life. With substantial evidence that exercise and physical rehabilitation (Motl & Pilutti, 2012; Tarakci et al., 2013) benefits quality of life in those with MS, those with cognitive impairment are those who could benefit most from this type of research and intervention.

This barrier to research participation must be addressed to benefit those with cognitive impairment, and to improve participation in all MS research. It is even unethical to include individuals in research projects if there is a chance that they do not understand all components of the project. Fortunately, there are some established methodologies which have been implemented

across a variety of fields to make research participation more accessible for those with cognitive impairment. In 2015, Fields and Calvert (Fields & Calvert, 2015) performed a review which outlined best practices to providing informed consent for people with cognitive impairment. Initially, the group emphasizes that an assessment of cognitive capacity must be performed prior to consent to determine a participant's ability to adequately understand all aspects of the research. This initial recommendation might not be sufficient, as health care providers often incorrectly assess patient reading level or comprehension of the consent process (Montalvo & Larson, 2014). Taking this and the fact that 43-70% of those living with MS experience cognitive impairment (Grzegorski & Losy, 2017) into account, it appears that the most ethical way to obtain consent, in the case of MS, would be to implement consent methodologies which are designed for those with cognitive impairment to ensure that everyone receives proper consent.

Making the informed consent process more accessible isn't a far-fetched idea. In fact, some simple alterations to the consent process can make this facet of research participation much more accessible. The aforementioned review by Fields and Calvert (2015) makes suggestions regarding two areas in which the consent process should be modified.

First, the group states that for the purposes of ethical informed consent, having a legal proxy make the decision regarding consent is often the easiest and most reliable method to provide ethical informed consent. For the purposes of the current study, we were more concerned with engaging and benefitting those who had cognitive impairment. As such, a second type of modification suggested by Fields and Calvert can benefit researchers who want to make consent more accessible for those who have cognitive impairment. The group suggests making alterations to the presentation of study information such as drastically lowering the reading level

of study and consent materials, and incorporating multiple ways of presenting information and information summaries to increase understanding of treatment information.

3.1.2 Physical impairment is a barrier to participation in rehabilitation research

We report that physical impairment is a barrier to participation in rehabilitation research for people with MS. Following analysis of our semi-structured interviews, it became clear that some mention of being limited by MS-related physical impairment was made by all of those interviewed. Commonly, it was perceived by interviewees that their impairment limited their ability to participate in research, exercise, or activities of daily living despite the fact that in many cases, their EDSS scores were quite low and indicative of very mild MS.

Disability is already an obvious and well-known barrier to exercise in people with MS (Riemann-Lorenz et al., 2019), and it is therefore conceivable that this barrier would carry over to rehabilitative research participation. This reported barrier and difference between groups means that currently studied samples of people with MS who have been recruited for exercise-based research are likely less disabled, and therefore may not be representative of the population as a whole.

Like the previously mentioned barrier of cognitive impairment, the reported barrier of disability is again a case of research potentially not benefitting those who need it most. In fact, people with MS who have experienced a relapse or a recent decline in function are more likely to seek physical rehabilitation services (Finlayson et al., 2010). For individuals with MS, exercise training has beneficial effects on muscular strength, aerobic capacity, ambulatory performance, fatigue, gait, balance and quality of life (Motl & Pilutti, 2012). This is particularly important for those with higher levels of disability, as, like cognition, individuals with MS who are more

disabled tend to experience a lower quality of life, as determined by Fernandez et al in the previously described study (Fernandez et al., 2011).

Breaking down this barrier to research participation has not been thoroughly considered in the field of MS, or even in many of the related fields. While some studies have tested ways to improve physical activity participation and adherence among people with MS (Backus, 2016; McAuley et al., 2007), methods to remove the barrier of physical disability have not been assessed.

3.1.3 Frustrations with research and healthcare

Frustration with the overall healthcare system was mentioned at some point by all of the interviewees. For many of the participants, healthcare and research were a single entity, and therefore negative opinions surrounding healthcare were also extended to research by proxy, despite no actual past experience with research. This is not surprising, as the fact that MS is a disease with no known cure (Yamout & Alroughani, 2018) causes many individuals with MS to feel helpless (Shnek et al., 1997) when it comes to living with the condition. A 2016 qualitative study including 16 individuals (Attwood et al., 2016) who did not agree to participate in a primary care-based physical activity trial reported a similar theme. A number of the individuals in this study reported frustrations with the staff at the clinic, as well as difficult barrier to address, as researchers do not have control over the care that our participants receive. Instead, implementing educational sessions which outline the importance of research have potential to address this barrier. Our interviews revealed that many of the individuals in the non-participator group felt that healthcare and research are connected in all aspects, even sometimes blaming

researchers for some of their care-related frustrations. Mistrust of research is not a novel theme. In fact, it was noted by Holzer et al. (Holzer, Ellis, & Merritt, 2014) as one of the three shortfalls of the US public's regard for medical research. Incorporation of patient engagement into research has potential to improve the researcher-patient relationship (Johansson, 2014), making it an obvious place to begin in an effort to break down the barrier of healthcare frustrations.

3.1.4 Importance of Patient Engagement

Patient engagement was one of the multiple investigation methodologies used in the current project, proving its feasibility for use in MS-related research. In the case of the current project, we engaged with participators, asking for their reflection on preliminary results from the quantitative analysis and interviews with non-participators. By engaging with research advisors who were also physical rehabilitation research participators, we were able to determine whether opinions of non-participators were shared with those in the participator group. The use of this methodology allowed us to determine that while both groups expressed great disappointment with their medical treatment, those in the participator group viewed research participation as a way to improve their outcomes. This suggested to us that the main difference in philosophy between participators and non-participators comes down their individual perception of whether research participation can benefit those living with MS.

3.1.5 We must exercise caution when generalizing findings to the whole population.

In research, using representative samples if of utmost importance if we wish to use our findings to make generalizations about the population as a whole (Elfil & Negida, 2017). Unfortunately, this project has revealed that there are a number of significant differences

between those who were and were not willing to participate in the physical profile portion of our registry. This means that there is a subset of individuals with MS who have been unintentionally excluded from our research. Many researchers are not as fortunate as we are; they often do not know anything about those who do not participate in their studies, and have no way of engaging with these individuals. Based on our findings, it seems plausible that many samples used in other studies in this field have also excluded similar groups from studies. These unintentionally unrepresentative samples mean that a large amount of the current findings in MS are not generalizable to all of those living with the condition.

3.1.6 Participators and non-participators significantly differed in place of residence.

As hypothesized, a larger proportion of participators were from an urban area. A simple explanation for this is that our research facility is located in an urban area, making it easier for those who live in close proximity to participate. This finding is not surprising, as other studies have established that those living in rural areas and ethnic minorities are less likely to participate in health research (Tanner, Kim, Friedman, Foster, & Bergeron, 2015).

It is important to note that, in Canada, those living in rural areas tend to have a poorer health status compared to those living in urban areas (Pong, Desmeules, & Lagace, 2009). Specifically, according to Statistics Canada data (Mitura & Bollman, 2003), self-rated health of Canadians declines from the most urban regions of the nation to the most rural and remote parts. This can potentially be attributed to personal health risk factors being significantly higher in small town regions, rural regions and northern regions of Canada. These differences in health status were potentially undetectable in our data and could potentially explain our significant difference. To address this difference, future research should determine whether the significant difference in proportion of individuals from an urban area between participators and nonparticipators is a result of proximity to research site or another factor that is present in a rural population. To achieve this, researchers can place some emphasis on incorporating some sort of cluster sampling technique ensure representative samples of those living in rural areas.

3.1.7 Some established barriers to research participation were not observed in the current study.

We hypothesized that depression and fatigue would act as barriers to participation in rehabilitation-based research, yet these differences were not present in our study.

In our sample, the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale was used to determine selfreported levels symptoms suggestive of anxiety and depression. Our data suggest that 4.24% of our sample had symptoms which suggest the presence of depression, while overall, the prevalence of depression in MS is approximately 30.5% (Boeschoten et al., 2017). Unfortunately, this indicates an issue with the use of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale in this specific population, and does not allow us to draw any conclusions based on this data.

In MS, fatigue is typically measured using complex scales such as the Chalder Fatigue Scale, Krupp's Fatigue Severity Scale, or the Modified Fatigue Impact Scale. In the registry used for the current project, fatigue was assessed using a simple visual analogue scale which resulted in a very large variance in reported fatigue. It is possible that our tool for fatigue measurement was not sensitive enough to adequately detect differences in fatigue levels between groups.

3.2 Limitations

There are a number of limitations to the current study which could have impacted our results and conclusions. First, a number of participants had to be excluded from analysis due to incomplete data collection. Some of the tests and questionnaires for the registry are to be completed by a neurologist during a regular clinical visit. As such, there is often not enough time during an appointment to collect all data, leading to missing data. Second, the magnitude and duration of the registry project mean that inevitably, a number of individuals are responsible for data collection. This variance in study staff makes many of the outcomes subject to issues with inter-rater reliability. The sample size with complete data (n=136) seems large relative to much of the research in this field, yet is quite low for thorough analysis using data collected as part of a general MS registry. MS is an extremely heterogeneous disease with multiple subtypes, and to adequately perform analysis which takes the subtypes of MS into consideration, a larger sample size is required. Additionally, this sample was obtained in Newfoundland and Labrador, a province that is quite genetically isolated, as a result of developing from a founder population (Rahman et al., 2003). This homogenous population makes for racially homogenous samples of predominately Caucasian individuals of European descent, limiting generalizability of studies using these samples.

Furthermore, we could only successfully contact a small number of "non-participators", making convenience sampling the only viable option for choosing interview participants. As a result, we were unsuccessful in recruiting any males for an interview, leading to an interview sample which was not entirely representative of the population of people with MS. Additionally, in the introduction, we report that a factors such as socioeconomic status and race have been identified as barriers to research participation. Unfortunately, our dataset includes no information related to these fields, and therefore we could not include these factors in our analysis.

Finally, our results report much a much lower prevalence of depression than would be expected in a typical sample of individuals with MS. While depression is an important predictor to consider when it comes to research participation, this inaccurate value makes it impossible for us to perform any reliable statistical analyses involving depression scores.

3.3 Future Research

The current study provides the first thorough consideration of some of the barriers to participation in rehabilitation-based MS research. While discovering these barriers is a great achievement, we now realize that there is much work to do in addressing our outlined barriers. Specifically, we reveal that cognitive impairment and increased disability levels act as barriers to participating in rehabilitation-based research. Future studies should assess ways to improve the accessibility of rehabilitation research for those with cognitive and physical impairments, a field that has not been considered. We reveal that the sample of people with MS in the rehabilitationbased portion of the registry project does not represent the MS population as a whole, a unique consideration in this field. Future projects should implement methodologies which allow researchers to engage with individuals who are not willing to participate in a project, allowing researchers to determine if they are unintentionally excluding certain subgroups of individuals from research and thus diminishing the generalizability of their findings.

The current study used three methodological approaches to come to its conclusions. Quantitative analysis, interviews and patient engagement have rarely been combined within one research project. Each of these methodologies have their own strengths and weaknesses. By incorporating all three, we were able to thoroughly examine the phenomena in this study. Much of the literature in the field of MS relies on a single quantitative or qualitative investigation

method. Future studies should consider employing a mixed-method strategy allow for more thorough investigation.

3.4 Conclusions

We are the first to employ a mixed-method investigative strategy to examine barriers to participation in rehabilitation-based research, and reveal that cognitive impairment and physical impairment are common barriers to participation in this type of research for people with MS. We also reveal that many of the samples used in this type of research are likely not representative of the larger population, suggesting that many researchers should exercise caution when making generalizations about the larger population. Our discovered barriers stress that we must urgently work to improve accessibility of rehabilitation-based research in MS, as to no longer exclude those with cognitive and physical impairment.

We also prove that implementing mixed-methods within a registry project is feasible and quite worthwhile. Future researchers should consider incorporating this methodological approach into their own work.

References

- Acheson, E. D., Bachrach, C. A., & Wright, F. M. (1960). Some comments on the relationship of the distribution of multiple sclerosis to latitude, solar radiation, and other variables. *Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl*, 35(147), 132-147. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0447.1960.tb08674.x
- Al-Jundi, A., & Sakka, S. (2017). Critical Appraisal of Clinical Research. *J Clin Diagn Res, 11*(5), JE01-JE05. doi:10.7860/JCDR/2017/26047.9942
- Ali, R., Nicholas, R. S., & Muraro, P. A. (2013). Drugs in development for relapsing multiple sclerosis. *Drugs*, 73(7), 625-650. doi:10.1007/s40265-013-0030-6
- Amato, M. P., & Portaccio, E. (2007). Clinical outcome measures in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol Sci*, *259*(1-2), 118-122. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2006.06.031
- Amato, M. P., Zipoli, V., & Portaccio, E. (2006). Multiple sclerosis-related cognitive changes: a review of cross-sectional and longitudinal studies. *J Neurol Sci*, 245(1-2), 41-46. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2005.08.019
- Ascherio, A., & Munger, K. L. (2007). Environmental risk factors for multiple sclerosis. Part I: the role of infection. *Ann Neurol*, *61*(4), 288-299. doi:10.1002/ana.21117
- Attwood, S., Morton, K. L., Mitchell, J., Van Emmenis, M., Sutton, S., & Team, V. B. I. P.
 (2016). Reasons for non-participation in a primary care-based physical activity trial: a qualitative study. *BMJ Open*, 6(5), e011577. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011577
- Au, D. H., Blough, D. K., Kirchdoerfer, L., Weiss, K. B., Udris, E. M., & Sullivan, S. D. (2005).
 Development of a quantifiable symptom assessment tool for patients with chronic bronchitis: the Chronic Bronchitis Symptoms Assessment Scale. *COPD*, 2(2), 209-216.
- Ayis, S. A., Ayerbe, L., Ashworth, M., & C, D. A. W. (2018). Evaluation of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS) in screening stroke patients for symptoms: Item

Response Theory (IRT) analysis. *J Affect Disord*, *228*, 33-40. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2017.11.037

- Azimi, A., Hanaei, S., Sahraian, M. A., Mohammadifar, M., Ramagopalan, S. V., &
 Ghajarzadeh, M. (2019). Prevalence of Sexual Dysfunction in Women with Multiple
 Sclerosis: a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Maedica (Buchar), 14*(4), 408-412.
 doi:10.26574/maedica.2019.14.4.408
- Baarnhielm, M., Olsson, T., & Alfredsson, L. (2014). Fatty fish intake is associated with decreased occurrence of multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler*, *20*(6), 726-732.
 doi:10.1177/1352458513509508
- Backus, D. (2016). Increasing Physical Activity and Participation in People With Multiple
 Sclerosis: A Review. Arch Phys Med Rehabil, 97(9 Suppl), S210-217.
 doi:10.1016/j.apmr.2015.09.027
- Baldassari, L. E., & Rose, J. W. (2017). Daclizumab: Development, Clinical Trials, and Practical Aspects of Use in Multiple Sclerosis. *Neurotherapeutics*, *14*(4), 842-858.
 doi:10.1007/s13311-017-0553-8
- Barin, L., Salmen, A., Disanto, G., Babacic, H., Calabrese, P., Chan, A., . . . Swiss Multiple Sclerosis, R. (2018). The disease burden of Multiple Sclerosis from the individual and population perspective: Which symptoms matter most? *Mult Scler Relat Disord, 25*, 112-121. doi:10.1016/j.msard.2018.07.013
- Bastos, J. L., Duquia, R. P., Gonzalez-Chica, D. A., Mesa, J. M., & Bonamigo, R. R. (2014).
 Field work I: selecting the instrument for data collection. *An Bras Dermatol, 89*(6), 918-923. doi:10.1590/abd1806-4841.20143884

- Beck, C. A., Metz, L. M., Svenson, L. W., & Patten, S. B. (2005). Regional variation of multiple sclerosis prevalence in Canada. *Mult Scler*, 11(5), 516-519.
 doi:10.1191/1352458505ms1192oa
- Beiske, A. G., Svensson, E., Sandanger, I., Czujko, B., Pedersen, E. D., Aarseth, J. H., & Myhr,
 K. M. (2008). Depression and anxiety amongst multiple sclerosis patients. *Eur J Neurol*, *15*(3), 239-245. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2007.02041.x
- Berenguer-Ruiz, L., Sempere, A. P., Gimenez-Martinez, J., Gabaldon-Torres, L., Tahoces, L.,
 Sanchez-Perez, R., & Diaz-Marin, C. (2016). Rescue Therapy Using Rituximab for
 Multiple Sclerosis. *Clin Neuropharmacol, 39*(4), 178-181.
 doi:10.1097/WNF.00000000000156
- Bermel, R., Waldman, A., & Mowry, E. M. (2014). Outcome measures in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler Int, 2014*, 439375. doi:10.1155/2014/439375
- Berrigan, L. I., Fisk, J. D., Patten, S. B., Tremlett, H., Wolfson, C., Warren, S., . . . Impact of Comorbidity on Multiple, S. (2016). Health-related quality of life in multiple sclerosis: Direct and indirect effects of comorbidity. *Neurology*, *86*(15), 1417-1424. doi:10.1212/WNL.0000000002564
- Black, N. (1994). Why we need qualitative research. *J Epidemiol Community Health*, 48(5), 425-426. doi:10.1136/jech.48.5.425-a
- Boeschoten, R. E., Braamse, A. M. J., Beekman, A. T. F., Cuijpers, P., van Oppen, P., Dekker, J., & Uitdehaag, B. M. J. (2017). Prevalence of depression and anxiety in Multiple Sclerosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Neurol Sci*, *372*, 331-341. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2016.11.067
- Boster, A. L., Ford, C. C., Neudorfer, O., & Gilgun-Sherki, Y. (2015). Glatiramer acetate: longterm safety and efficacy in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis. *Expert Rev Neurother*, 15(6), 575-586. doi:10.1586/14737175.2015.1040768
- Braley, T. J., & Chervin, R. D. (2010). Fatigue in multiple sclerosis: mechanisms, evaluation, and treatment. *Sleep*, *33*(8), 1061-1067. doi:10.1093/sleep/33.8.1061
- Burks, J. S., Bigley, G. K., & Hill, H. H. (2009). Rehabilitation challenges in multiple sclerosis. *Ann Indian Acad Neurol*, *12*(4), 296-306. doi:10.4103/0972-2327.58273
- Burton, J. M., O'Connor, P. W., Hohol, M., & Beyene, J. (2009). Oral versus intravenous steroids for treatment of relapses in multiple sclerosis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(3), CD006921. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006921.pub2
- Carotenuto, A., Moccia, M., Costabile, T., Signoriello, E., Paolicelli, D., Simone, M., . . . Lanzillo, R. (2019). Associations between cognitive impairment at onset and disability accrual in young people with multiple sclerosis. *Scientific Reports, 9*(18074).
- Carr, L. T. (1994). The strengths and weaknesses of quantitative and qualitative research: what method for nursing? *J Adv Nurs*, *20*(4), 716-721. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2648.1994.20040716.x
- Carrera, J. S., Brown, P., Brody, J. G., & Morello-Frosch, R. (2018). Research altruism as motivation for participation in community-centered environmental health research. *Soc Sci Med*, 196, 175-181. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.11.028
- Carter, A., L Humphreys, L., Snowdon, N., Sharrack, B., Daley, A., Petty, J., . . . Saxton, J.
 (2015). Participant recruitment into a randomised controlled trial of exercise therapy for people with multiple sclerosis. *Trials, 16*, 468. doi:10.1186/s13063-015-0996-3

- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncol Nurs Forum*, *41*(5), 545-547.
 doi:10.1188/14.ONF.545-547
- Chard, D. T., Griffin, C. M., Parker, G. J., Kapoor, R., Thompson, A. J., & Miller, D. H. (2002).
 Brain atrophy in clinically early relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis. *Brain*, *125*(Pt 2), 327-337. doi:10.1093/brain/awf025
- Chaves, A. R., Kelly, L. P., Moore, C. S., Stefanelli, M., & Ploughman, M. (2019). Prolonged cortical silent period is related to poor fitness and fatigue, but not tumor necrosis factor, in Multiple Sclerosis. *Clin Neurophysiol*, *130*(4), 474-483.
 doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2018.12.015
- Cinar, B. P., & Yorgun, Y. G. (2018). What We Learned from The History of Multiple Sclerosis Measurement: Expanded Disability Status Scale. *Noro Psikiyatr Ars*, 55(Suppl 1), S69-S75. doi:10.29399/npa.23343
- Cohen, J. I. (2000). Epstein-Barr virus infection. *N Engl J Med*, *343*(7), 481-492. doi:10.1056/NEJM200008173430707
- Coles, A. J., Twyman, C. L., Arnold, D. L., Cohen, J. A., Confavreux, C., Fox, E. J., . . .
 investigators, C.-M. I. (2012). Alemtuzumab for patients with relapsing multiple sclerosis after disease-modifying therapy: a randomised controlled phase 3 trial. *Lancet*, 380(9856), 1829-1839. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61768-1
- Comi, G., Freedman, M. S., Kappos, L., Olsson, T. P., Miller, A. E., Wolinsky, J. S., . . . Leist, T. P. (2016). Pooled safety and tolerability data from four placebo-controlled teriflunomide studies and extensions. *Mult Scler Relat Disord*, *5*, 97-104. doi:10.1016/j.msard.2015.11.006

- Conklyn, D., Stough, D., Novak, E., Paczak, S., Chemali, K., & Bethoux, F. (2010). A home-based walking program using rhythmic auditory stimulation improves gait performance in patients with multiple sclerosis: a pilot study. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair, 24*(9), 835-842. doi:10.1177/1545968310372139
- Cortese, M., Riise, T., Bjornevik, K., Holmoy, T., Kampman, M. T., Magalhaes, S., . . . Myhr, K.
 M. (2015). Timing of use of cod liver oil, a vitamin D source, and multiple sclerosis risk:
 The EnvIMS study. *Mult Scler, 21*(14), 1856-1864. doi:10.1177/1352458515578770
- Cottrell, D. A., Kremenchutzky, M., Rice, G. P., Hader, W., Baskerville, J., & Ebers, G. C. (1999). The natural history of multiple sclerosis: a geographically based study. 6.
 Applications to planning and interpretation of clinical therapeutic trials in primary progressive multiple sclerosis. *Brain, 122 (Pt 4)*, 641-647. doi:10.1093/brain/122.4.641
- Cottrell, S. S., & Wilson, S. A. (1926). Original Papers: THE AFFECTIVE SYMPTOMATOLOGY OF DISSEMINATED SCLEROSIS.: A STUDY OF 100 CASES. *J Neurol Psychopathol*, 7(25), 1-30. doi:10.1136/jnnp.s1-7.25.1
- Critical Appraisal Skills Programme. (2018). CASP Randomized Control Trial Checklist. Retrieved from https://casp-uk.net/casp-tools-checklists/
- Dagenais, E., Rouleau, I., Demers, M., Jobin, C., Roger, E., Chamelian, L., & Duquette, P.
 (2013). Value of the MoCA test as a screening instrument in multiple sclerosis. *Can J Neurol Sci*, 40(3), 410-415. doi:10.1017/s0317167100014384
- Dalgas, U., Stenager, E., & Ingemann-Hansen, T. (2008). Multiple sclerosis and physical exercise: recommendations for the application of resistance-, endurance- and combined training. *Mult Scler*, 14(1), 35-53. doi:10.1177/1352458507079445

- Deangelis, T. M., & Miller, A. (2014). Diagnosis of multiple sclerosis. *Handb Clin Neurol, 122*, 317-342. doi:10.1016/B978-0-444-52001-2.00013-3
- Degelman, M. L., & Herman, K. M. (2017). Smoking and multiple sclerosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis using the Bradford Hill criteria for causation. *Mult Scler Relat Disord*, 17, 207-216. doi:10.1016/j.msard.2017.07.020
- Dendrou, C. A., Fugger, L., & Friese, M. A. (2015). Immunopathology of multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Immunol*, *15*(9), 545-558. doi:10.1038/nri3871
- Dowd, J. B., Palermo, T., Brite, J., McDade, T. W., & Aiello, A. (2013). Seroprevalence of Epstein-Barr virus infection in U.S. children ages 6-19, 2003-2010. *PLoS One*, 8(5), e64921. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064921
- Doyle, L., Brady, A., & Byrne, G. (2016). An overview of mixed methods research revisited. *Journal of Research in Nursing*, 21(8), 623-635.
- Ebers, G. C. (2004). Natural history of primary progressive multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler, 10* Suppl 1, S8-13; discussion S13-15. doi:10.1191/1352458504ms10250a
- Edwards, V., Wyatt, K., Logan, S., & Britten, N. (2011). Consulting parents about the design of a randomized controlled trial of osteopathy for children with cerebral palsy. *Health Expect, 14*(4), 429-438. doi:10.1111/j.1369-7625.2010.00652.x
- Efendi, H. (2015). Clinically Isolated Syndromes: Clinical Characteristics, Differential Diagnosis, and Management. *Noro Psikiyatr Ars, 52*(Suppl 1), S1-S11. doi:10.5152/npa.2015.12608
- Elfil, M., & Negida, A. (2017). Sampling methods in Clinical Research; an Educational Review. *Emerg (Tehran), 5*(1), e52.

- Emerson, R. W. (2015). Convenience Sampling, Random Sampling, and Snowball Sampling:
 How Does Sampling Affect the Validity of Research? *Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness, 109*(2), 164-168.
- Evans, C., Beland, S. G., Kulaga, S., Wolfson, C., Kingwell, E., Marriott, J., . . . Marrie, R. A. (2013). Incidence and prevalence of multiple sclerosis in the Americas: a systematic review. *Neuroepidemiology*, 40(3), 195-210. doi:10.1159/000342779
- Fernandez, O., Baumstarck-Barrau, K., Simeoni, M. C., Auquier, P., & MusiQo, L. s. g. (2011).
 Patient characteristics and determinants of quality of life in an international population with multiple sclerosis: assessment using the MusiQoL and SF-36 questionnaires. *Mult Scler, 17*(10), 1238-1249. doi:10.1177/1352458511407951
- Fields, L. M., & Calvert, J. D. (2015). Informed consent procedures with cognitively impaired patients: A review of ethics and best practices. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci, 69*(8), 462-471. doi:10.1111/pcn.12289
- Finlayson, M., Plow, M., & Cho, C. (2010). Use of physical therapy services among middle-aged and older adults with multiple sclerosis. *Phys Ther*, 90(11), 1607-1618. doi:10.2522/ptj.20100072
- Fischer, M. T., Sharma, R., Lim, J. L., Haider, L., Frischer, J. M., Drexhage, J., . . . Lassmann, H. (2012). NADPH oxidase expression in active multiple sclerosis lesions in relation to oxidative tissue damage and mitochondrial injury. *Brain, 135*(Pt 3), 886-899. doi:10.1093/brain/aws012
- Fletcher, R. H., Fletcher, S. W., & Wagner, E. H. (1982). Clinical Epidemiology: The Essentials (Vol. 1). Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins.

- Ford, J. G., Howerton, M. W., Lai, G. Y., Gary, T. L., Bolen, S., Gibbons, M. C., ... Bass, E. B. (2008). Barriers to recruiting underrepresented populations to cancer clinical trials: a systematic review. *Cancer*, 112(2), 228-242. doi:10.1002/cncr.23157
- Freeman, J., & Allison, R. (2004). Group exercise classes in people with multiple sclerosis: a pilot study. *Physiother Res Int*, *9*(2), 104-107. doi:10.1002/pri.307
- Freemantle, N., & Hessel, F. (2009). The applicability and generalizability of findings from clinical trials for health-policy decisions. *Pharmacoeconomics*, 27(1), 5-10. doi:10.2165/00019053-200927010-00002
- Freitas, S., Batista, S., Afonso, A. C., Simoes, M. R., de Sousa, L., Cunha, L., & Santana, I.
 (2018). The Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) as a screening test for cognitive dysfunction in multiple sclerosis. *Appl Neuropsychol Adult, 25*(1), 57-70. doi:10.1080/23279095.2016.1243108
- Frischer, J. M., Weigand, S. D., Guo, Y., Kale, N., Parisi, J. E., Pirko, I., . . . Lucchinetti, C. F. (2015). Clinical and pathological insights into the dynamic nature of the white matter multiple sclerosis plaque. *Ann Neurol*, 78(5), 710-721. doi:10.1002/ana.24497
- Gale, N. K., Heath, G., Cameron, E., Rashid, S., & Redwood, S. (2013). Using the framework method for the analysis of qualitative data in multi-disciplinary health research. *BMC Med Res Methodol, 13*, 117. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-13-117
- Ghasemi, N., Razavi, S., & Nikzad, E. (2017). Multiple Sclerosis: Pathogenesis, Symptoms, Diagnoses and Cell-Based Therapy. *Cell J*, *19*(1), 1-10.
- Gholamzad, M., Ebtekar, M., Ardestani, M. S., Azimi, M., Mahmodi, Z., Mousavi, M. J., & Aslani, S. (2019). A comprehensive review on the treatment approaches of multiple

sclerosis: currently and in the future. *Inflamm Res, 68*(1), 25-38. doi:10.1007/s00011-018-1185-0

- Gilbert, T., Bosquet, A., Thomas-Anterion, C., Bonnefoy, M., & Le Saux, O. (2017). Assessing capacity to consent for research in cognitively impaired older patients. *Clin Interv Aging*, *12*, 1553-1563. doi:10.2147/CIA.S141905
- Gill, P., Stewart, K., Treasure, E., & Chadwick, B. (2008). Methods of data collection in qualitative research: interviews and focus groups. *British Dental Journal*, 204, 291–295.
- Gilmour, H., Ramage-Morin, P., & Wong, S. (2018). Multiple sclerosis: Prevalence and impact. *Health Rep, 29*(1), 3-8.
- Given, L. M. (2008). *The Sage Encyclopedia of Qualitative Research Methods* (Vol. 2). Los Angeles: SAGE Publications.
- Goldenberg, M. M. (2012). Multiple sclerosis review. P T, 37(3), 175-184.
- Golzari, Z., Shabkhiz, F., Soudi, S., Kordi, M. R., & Hashemi, S. M. (2010). Combined exercise training reduces IFN-gamma and IL-17 levels in the plasma and the supernatant of peripheral blood mononuclear cells in women with multiple sclerosis. *Int Immunopharmacol*, 10(11), 1415-1419. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2010.08.008
- Government of Canada. (2020). Canada's Tobacco Strategy. Retrieved from
 https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/publications/healthy-living/canada-tobacco-strategy.html
- Gravetter, F. J., Wallnau, L. B., & Forzano, L.-A. B. (2018). Essentials of statistics for the behavioral sciences (Ninth edition. ed.). Boston, MA: Cengage Learning.

- Grzegorski, T., & Losy, J. (2017). Cognitive impairment in multiple sclerosis a review of current knowledge and recent research. *Rev Neurosci, 28*(8), 845-860. doi:10.1515/revneuro-2017-0011
- Gulin, L. (2015). First Canadian clinical trial studying ability of mesenchymal stem cells to treat multiple sclerosis. Retrieved from <u>https://mssociety.ca/resources/news/article/first-</u> <u>canadian-clinical-trial-studying-ability-of-mesenchymal-stem-cells-to-treat-multiple-</u> <u>sclerosis</u>
- Gupta, V. K., Wander, P., & Gupta, M. (2016). Is evidence-based medicine a gold standard or can it be influenced? *Indian Heart J*, 68(5), 747-748. doi:10.1016/j.ihj.2016.05.015
- Gutierrez, G. M., Chow, J. W., Tillman, M. D., McCoy, S. C., Castellano, V., & White, L. J.
 (2005). Resistance training improves gait kinematics in persons with multiple sclerosis.
 Arch Phys Med Rehabil, 86(9), 1824-1829. doi:10.1016/j.apmr.2005.04.008

Guyatt, G. H. (1991). Evidence-based medicine. ACP J Club, 114(2).

- Hadgkiss, E. J., Jelinek, G. A., Weiland, T. J., Pereira, N. G., Marck, C. H., & van der Meer, D.
 M. (2013). Methodology of an International Study of People with Multiple Sclerosis
 Recruited through Web 2.0 Platforms: Demographics, Lifestyle, and Disease
 Characteristics. *Neurol Res Int, 2013*, 580596. doi:10.1155/2013/580596
- Halabchi, F., Alizadeh, Z., Sahraian, M. A., & Abolhasani, M. (2017). Exercise prescription for patients with multiple sclerosis; potential benefits and practical recommendations. *BMC Neurol*, 17(1), 185. doi:10.1186/s12883-017-0960-9
- Haley, S. J., Southwick, L. E., Parikh, N. S., Rivera, J., Farrar-Edwards, D., & Boden-Albala, B.(2017). Barriers and Strategies for Recruitment of Racial and Ethnic Minorities:

Perspectives from Neurological Clinical Research Coordinators. *J Racial Ethn Health Disparities*, 4(6), 1225-1236. doi:10.1007/s40615-016-0332-y

- Harrell, M. C., & Bradley, M. A. (2009). *Data Collection Methods: Semi-Structured Interviews and Focus Groups*. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Hartung, H. P., Gonsette, R., Konig, N., Kwiecinski, H., Guseo, A., Morrissey, S. P., . . .
 Mitoxantrone in Multiple Sclerosis Study, G. (2002). Mitoxantrone in progressive multiple sclerosis: a placebo-controlled, double-blind, randomised, multicentre trial. *Lancet*, *360*(9350), 2018-2025. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(02)12023-X
- Hedstrom, A. K., Hillert, J., Olsson, T., & Alfredsson, L. (2013). Smoking and multiple sclerosis susceptibility. *Eur J Epidemiol*, 28(11), 867-874. doi:10.1007/s10654-013-9853-4
- Helland, C. B., Holmoy, T., & Gulbrandsen, P. (2015). Barriers and Facilitators Related to Rehabilitation Stays in Multiple Sclerosis: A Qualitative Study. *Int J MS Care, 17*(3), 122-129. doi:10.7224/1537-2073.2014-007
- Hennekens, C. H., & Buring, J. E. (1998). Validity versus generalizability in clinical trial design and conduct. *J Card Fail*, *4*(3), 239-241.
- Hobart, J., Lamping, D., Fitzpatrick, R., Riazi, A., & Thompson, A. (2001). The Multiple
 Sclerosis Impact Scale (MSIS-29): a new patient-based outcome measure. *Brain, 124*(Pt 5), 962-973.
- Holzer, J. K., Ellis, L., & Merritt, M. W. (2014). Why we need community engagement in medical research. *J Investig Med*, 62(6), 851-855. doi:10.1097/JIM.000000000000097
- Honarmand, K., & Feinstein, A. (2009). Validation of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression
 Scale for use with multiple sclerosis patients. *Mult Scler*, *15*(12), 1518-1524.
 doi:10.1177/1352458509347150

- Howard, G., & Goff, D. C. (2012). Population shifts and the future of stroke: forecasts of the future burden of stroke. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, *1268*, 14-20. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06665.x
- Jambor, K. L. (1969). Cognitive functioning in multiple sclerosis. *Br J Psychiatry*, *115*(524), 765-775. doi:10.1192/bjp.115.524.765
- Johansson, V. (2014). From subjects to experts--on the current transition of patient participation in research. *Am J Bioeth*, *14*(6), 29-31. doi:10.1080/15265161.2014.900148
- Jongen, P. J., Ter Horst, A. T., & Brands, A. M. (2012). Cognitive impairment in multiple sclerosis. *Minerva Med*, *103*(2), 73-96.
- Kampman, M. T., & Brustad, M. (2008). Vitamin D: a candidate for the environmental effect in multiple sclerosis - observations from Norway. *Neuroepidemiology*, 30(3), 140-146. doi:10.1159/000122330
- Kappos, L., Li, D., Calabresi, P. A., O'Connor, P., Bar-Or, A., Barkhof, F., . . . Hauser, S. L.
 (2011). Ocrelizumab in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis: a phase 2, randomised, placebo-controlled, multicentre trial. *Lancet*, *378*(9805), 1779-1787. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61649-8
- Karussis, D., Karageorgiou, C., Vaknin-Dembinsky, A., Gowda-Kurkalli, B., Gomori, J. M.,
 Kassis, I., . . . Slavin, S. (2010). Safety and immunological effects of mesenchymal stem
 cell transplantation in patients with multiple sclerosis and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Arch Neurol*, 67(10), 1187-1194. doi:10.1001/archneurol.2010.248
- Katz Sand, I. (2015). Classification, diagnosis, and differential diagnosis of multiple sclerosis. *Curr Opin Neurol, 28*(3), 193-205. doi:10.1097/WCO.0000000000000206

- Katz Sand, I., Krieger, S., Farrell, C., & Miller, A. E. (2014). Diagnostic uncertainty during the transition to secondary progressive multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler, 20*(12), 1654-1657. doi:10.1177/1352458514521517
- Kaunzner, U. W., & Gauthier, S. A. (2017). MRI in the assessment and monitoring of multiple sclerosis: an update on best practice. *Ther Adv Neurol Disord*, *10*(6), 247-261. doi:10.1177/1756285617708911
- Kaya, Y., Aki, O. E., Can, U. A., Derle, E., Kibaroglu, S., & Barak, A. (2014). Validation of Montreal Cognitive Assessment and Discriminant Power of Montreal Cognitive Assessment Subtests in Patients With Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer Dementia in Turkish Population. *J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol*, 27(2), 103-109. doi:10.1177/0891988714522701
- Kelfve, S., Thorslund, M., & Lennartsson, C. (2013). Sampling and non-response bias on healthoutcomes in surveys of the oldest old. *Eur J Ageing*, *10*(3), 237-245. doi:10.1007/s10433-013-0275-7
- Kilkkinen, A., Kao-Philpot, A., O'Neil, A., Philpot, B., Reddy, P., Bunker, S., & Dunbar, J.
 (2007). Prevalence of psychological distress, anxiety and depression in rural communities in Australia. *Aust J Rural Health*, *15*(2), 114-119. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2007.00863.x
- Killien, M., Bigby, J. A., Champion, V., Fernandez-Repollet, E., Jackson, R. D., Kagawa-Singer, M., . . . Prout, M. (2000). Involving minority and underrepresented women in clinical trials: the National Centers of Excellence in Women's Health. *J Womens Health Gend Based Med*, 9(10), 1061-1070. doi:10.1089/152460900445974

- Kletzel, S. L., Hernandez, J. M., Miskiel, E. F., Mallinson, T., & Pape, T. L. (2017). Evaluating the performance of the Montreal Cognitive Assessment in early stage Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*, 37, 58-64. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.01.012
- Kohn, C. G., Coleman, C. I., Michael White, C., Sidovar, M. F., & Sobieraj, D. M. (2014).
 Mobility, walking and physical activity in persons with multiple sclerosis. *Curr Med Res Opin*, *30*(9), 1857-1862. doi:10.1185/03007995.2014.921147
- Konstantopoulos, K., & Vogazianos, P. (2019). Montreal Cognitive Assessment in a Greek sample of patients with multiple sclerosis: A validation study. *Appl Neuropsychol Adult*, 1-5. doi:10.1080/23279095.2019.1588123
- Krueger, R. A., & Casey, M. A. (2014). Focus Groups: A Practical Guide for Applied Research (5 ed.). Thousand Oaks, California: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Krupp, L. B., Alvarez, L. A., LaRocca, N. G., & Scheinberg, L. C. (1988). Fatigue in multiple sclerosis. *Arch Neurol*, 45(4), 435-437. doi:10.1001/archneur.1988.00520280085020
- Kuhle, J., Disanto, G., Dobson, R., Adiutori, R., Bianchi, L., Topping, J., . . . Giovannoni, G. (2015). Conversion from clinically isolated syndrome to multiple sclerosis: A large multicentre study. *Mult Scler*, *21*(8), 1013-1024. doi:10.1177/1352458514568827
- Kurtzke, J. F. (1983). Rating neurologic impairment in multiple sclerosis: an expanded disability status scale (EDSS). *Neurology*, *33*(11), 1444-1452. doi:10.1212/wnl.33.11.1444
- Larson, E. (1994). Exclusion of certain groups from clinical research. *Image J Nurs Sch, 26*(3), 185-190.
- Learmonth, Y. C., & Motl, R. W. (2016). Physical activity and exercise training in multiple sclerosis: a review and content analysis of qualitative research identifying perceived

determinants and consequences. *Disabil Rehabil, 38*(13), 1227-1242. doi:10.3109/09638288.2015.1077397

- Lin, S. D., Butler, J. E., Boswell-Ruys, C. L., Hoang, P., Jarvis, T., Gandevia, S. C., & McCaughey, E. J. (2019). The frequency of bowel and bladder problems in multiple sclerosis and its relation to fatigue: A single centre experience. *PLoS One, 14*(9), e0222731. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0222731
- Loma, I., & Heyman, R. (2011). Multiple sclerosis: pathogenesis and treatment. *Curr Neuropharmacol*, 9(3), 409-416. doi:10.2174/157015911796557911
- Lu, J., Li, D., Li, F., Zhou, A., Wang, F., Zuo, X., . . . Jia, J. (2011). Montreal cognitive assessment in detecting cognitive impairment in Chinese elderly individuals: a population-based study. *J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol*, *24*(4), 184-190. doi:10.1177/0891988711422528
- Lublin, F. D., & Reingold, S. C. (1996). Defining the clinical course of multiple sclerosis: results of an international survey. National Multiple Sclerosis Society (USA) Advisory
 Committee on Clinical Trials of New Agents in Multiple Sclerosis. *Neurology*, *46*(4), 907-911. doi:10.1212/wnl.46.4.907
- Lublin, F. D., Reingold, S. C., Cohen, J. A., Cutter, G. R., Sorensen, P. S., Thompson, A. J., . . .
 Polman, C. H. (2014). Defining the clinical course of multiple sclerosis: the 2013
 revisions. *Neurology*, *83*(3), 278-286. doi:10.1212/WNL.00000000000560
- Lugaresi, A., di Ioia, M., Travaglini, D., Pietrolongo, E., Pucci, E., & Onofrj, M. (2013). Riskbenefit considerations in the treatment of relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat*, 9, 893-914. doi:10.2147/NDT.S45144

- Lunde, H. M. B., Assmus, J., Myhr, K. M., Bo, L., & Grytten, N. (2017). Survival and cause of death in multiple sclerosis: a 60-year longitudinal population study. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*, 88(8), 621-625. doi:10.1136/jnnp-2016-315238
- Manafo, E., Petermann, L., Mason-Lai, P., & Vandall-Walker, V. (2018). Patient engagement in Canada: a scoping review of the 'how' and 'what' of patient engagement in health research. *Health Res Policy Syst, 16*(1), 5. doi:10.1186/s12961-018-0282-4
- Mancardi, G. L., Sormani, M. P., Gualandi, F., Saiz, A., Carreras, E., Merelli, E., . . . Marrow Transplantation, E. (2015). Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in multiple sclerosis: a phase II trial. *Neurology*, *84*(10), 981-988.
 doi:10.1212/WNL.00000000001329
- Marrie, R. A. (2016). Comorbidity in Multiple Sclerosis: Some Answers, More Questions. *Int J MS Care, 18*(6), 271-272. doi:10.7224/1537-2073.2016-086
- Masic, I., Miokovic, M., & Muhamedagic, B. (2008). Evidence based medicine new approaches and challenges. *Acta Inform Med*, 16(4), 219-225.
 doi:10.5455/aim.2008.16.219-225
- McAuley, E., Motl, R. W., Morris, K. S., Hu, L., Doerksen, S. E., Elavsky, S., & Konopack, J. F.
 (2007). Enhancing physical activity adherence and well-being in multiple sclerosis: a randomised controlled trial. *Mult Scler*, *13*(5), 652-659. doi:10.1177/1352458506072188
- McCabe, M. P., & McKern, S. (2002). Quality of Life and Multiple Sclerosis: Comparison
 Between People with Multiple Sclerosis and People from the General Population. *Journal* of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings, 9(4), 287–295.

- McCullagh, R., Fitzgerald, A. P., Murphy, R. P., & Cooke, G. (2008). Long-term benefits of exercising on quality of life and fatigue in multiple sclerosis patients with mild disability: a pilot study. *Clin Rehabil*, 22(3), 206-214. doi:10.1177/0269215507082283
- McDonald, A. M., Knight, R. C., Campbell, M. K., Entwistle, V. A., Grant, A. M., Cook, J. A., .
 . . Snowdon, C. (2006). What influences recruitment to randomised controlled trials? A review of trials funded by two UK funding agencies. *Trials*, *7*, 9. doi:10.1186/1745-6215-7-9
- McGuigan, C., & Hutchinson, M. (2004). The multiple sclerosis impact scale (MSIS-29) is a reliable and sensitive measure. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*, 75(2), 266-269.
- Mendyk, A. M., Labreuche, J., Henon, H., Girot, M., Cordonnier, C., Duhamel, A., . . . Bordet, R. (2015). Which factors influence the resort to surrogate consent in stroke trials, and what are the patient outcomes in this context? *BMC Med Ethics*, *16*, 26. doi:10.1186/s12910-015-0018-8
- Meyer-Moock, S., Feng, Y. S., Maeurer, M., Dippel, F. W., & Kohlmann, T. (2014). Systematic literature review and validity evaluation of the Expanded Disability Status Scale (EDSS) and the Multiple Sclerosis Functional Composite (MSFC) in patients with multiple sclerosis. *BMC Neurol*, 14, 58. doi:10.1186/1471-2377-14-58
- Millefiorini, E., Gasperini, C., Pozzilli, C., D'Andrea, F., Bastianello, S., Trojano, M., . . .
 Prencipe, M. (1997). Randomized placebo-controlled trial of mitoxantrone in relapsingremitting multiple sclerosis: 24-month clinical and MRI outcome. *J Neurol*, 244(3), 153-159. doi:10.1007/s004150050066
- Miller, D., Barkhof, F., Montalban, X., Thompson, A., & Filippi, M. (2005). Clinically isolated syndromes suggestive of multiple sclerosis, part I: natural history, pathogenesis,

diagnosis, and prognosis. *Lancet Neurol*, *4*(5), 281-288. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(05)70071-5

- Miretti, M. M., Walsh, E. C., Ke, X., Delgado, M., Griffiths, M., Hunt, S., . . . Deloukas, P. (2005). A high-resolution linkage-disequilibrium map of the human major histocompatibility complex and first generation of tag single-nucleotide polymorphisms. *Am J Hum Genet*, *76*(4), 634-646. doi:10.1086/429393
- Mitura, V., & Bollman, R. D. (2003). THE HEALTH OF RURAL CANADIANS: A RURAL-URBAN COMPARISON OF HEALTH INDICATORS. *Rural and Small Town Canada Analysis Bulletin, 4*(6).
- Montalvo, W., & Larson, E. (2014). Participant comprehension of research for which they volunteer: a systematic review. *J Nurs Scholarsh*, *46*(6), 423-431. doi:10.1111/jnu.12097
- Mostert, S., & Kesselring, J. (2002). Effects of a short-term exercise training program on aerobic fitness, fatigue, health perception and activity level of subjects with multiple sclerosis.
 Mult Scler, 8(2), 161-168. doi:10.1191/1352458502ms779oa
- Motl, R. W., & Pilutti, L. A. (2012). The benefits of exercise training in multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Neurol*, 8(9), 487-497. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2012.136
- Motl, R. W., Smith, D. C., Elliott, J., Weikert, M., Dlugonski, D., & Sosnoff, J. J. (2012).
 Combined training improves walking mobility in persons with significant disability from multiple sclerosis: a pilot study. *J Neurol Phys Ther*, *36*(1), 32-37.
 doi:10.1097/NPT.0b013e3182477c92
- Multiple Sclerosis Society of Canada. (2020). Canadian Physical Activity Guidelines for Adults with MS. Retrieved from <u>https://mssociety.ca/support-services/programs-and-</u> <u>services/recreation-and-social-programs/physical-activity/the-guidelines</u>

- Munger, K. L., Levin, L. I., Hollis, B. W., Howard, N. S., & Ascherio, A. (2006). Serum 25hydroxyvitamin D levels and risk of multiple sclerosis. *JAMA*, 296(23), 2832-2838. doi:10.1001/jama.296.23.2832
- Munger, K. L., Zhang, S. M., O'Reilly, E., Hernan, M. A., Olek, M. J., Willett, W. C., & Ascherio, A. (2004). Vitamin D intake and incidence of multiple sclerosis. *Neurology*, 62(1), 60-65. doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000101723.79681.38
- Nair, R., & Maseeh, A. (2012). Vitamin D: The "sunshine" vitamin. *J Pharmacol Pharmacother*, *3*(2), 118-126. doi:10.4103/0976-500X.95506
- Nasreddine, Z. S., Phillips, N. A., Bedirian, V., Charbonneau, S., Whitehead, V., Collin, I., . . . Chertkow, H. (2005). The Montreal Cognitive Assessment, MoCA: a brief screening tool for mild cognitive impairment. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, *53*(4), 695-699. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53221.x
- National Multiple Sclerosis Society. (2020). Exercise. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nationalmssociety.org/Living-Well-With-MS/Diet-Exercise-Healthy-</u> Behaviors/Exercise
- Nayak, S., Matheis, R. J., Schoenberger, N. E., & Shiflett, S. C. (2003). Use of unconventional therapies by individuals with multiple sclerosis. *Clin Rehabil*, 17(2), 181-191. doi:10.1191/0269215503cr604oa
- Nazareth, T. A., Rava, A. R., Polyakov, J. L., Banfe, E. N., Waltrip Ii, R. W., Zerkowski, K. B., & Herbert, L. B. (2018). Relapse prevalence, symptoms, and health care engagement: patient insights from the Multiple Sclerosis in America 2017 survey. *Mult Scler Relat Disord, 26*, 219-234. doi:10.1016/j.msard.2018.09.002

- Newland, P. K., Thomas, F. P., Riley, M., Flick, L. H., & Fearing, A. (2012). The use of focus groups to characterize symptoms in persons with multiple sclerosis. *J Neurosci Nurs*, 44(6), 351-357. doi:10.1097/JNN.0b013e318268308b
- Nortvedt, M. W., Riise, T., Myhr, K. M., & Nyland, H. I. (1999). Quality of life in multiple sclerosis: measuring the disease effects more broadly. *Neurology*, 53(5), 1098-1103. doi:10.1212/wnl.53.5.1098
- O'Connor, P., Wolinsky, J. S., Confavreux, C., Comi, G., Kappos, L., Olsson, T. P., . . . Group,
 T. T. (2011). Randomized trial of oral teriflunomide for relapsing multiple sclerosis. *N Engl J Med*, 365(14), 1293-1303. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1014656
- Okuda, D. T., Siva, A., Kantarci, O., Inglese, M., Katz, I., Tutuncu, M., . . . Club Francophone de la Sclerose en, P. (2014). Radiologically isolated syndrome: 5-year risk for an initial clinical event. *PLoS One*, 9(3), e90509. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0090509
- Oliver, S., Clarke-Jones, L., Rees, R., Milne, R., Buchanan, P., Gabbay, J., . . . Stein, K. (2004).
 Involving consumers in research and development agenda setting for the NHS:
 developing an evidence-based approach. *Health Technol Assess*, 8(15), 1-148, III-IV.
 doi:10.3310/hta8150
- Olsson, T., Barcellos, L. F., & Alfredsson, L. (2017). Interactions between genetic, lifestyle and environmental risk factors for multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Neurol*, 13(1), 25-36. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2016.187
- Petajan, J. H., & White, A. T. (1999). Recommendations for physical activity in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Sports Med*, *27*(3), 179-191. doi:10.2165/00007256-199927030-00004

- Piao, W. H., Campagnolo, D., Dayao, C., Lukas, R. J., Wu, J., & Shi, F. D. (2009). Nicotine and inflammatory neurological disorders. *Acta Pharmacol Sin*, 30(6), 715-722. doi:10.1038/aps.2009.67
- Ploughman, M. (2017). Breaking down the barriers to physical activity among people with multiple sclerosis a narrative review. *Physical Therapy Reviews, 22*(3-4), 124-132.
- Ploughman, M., Austin, M., Stefanelli, M., & Godwin, M. (2010). Applying cognitive debriefing to pre-test patient-reported outcomes in older people with multiple sclerosis. *Qual Life Res, 19*(4), 483-487. doi:10.1007/s11136-010-9602-z
- Ploughman, M., Beaulieu, S., Harris, C., Hogan, S., Manning, O. J., Alderdice, P. W., . . .
 Godwin, M. (2014). The Canadian survey of health, lifestyle and ageing with multiple sclerosis: methodology and initial results. *BMJ Open, 4*(7), e005718.
 doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-005718
- Ploughman, M., Harris, C., Hogan, S. H., Murray, C., Murdoch, M., Austin, M. W., & Stefanelli, M. (2014). Navigating the "liberation procedure": a qualitative study of motivating and hesitating factors among people with multiple sclerosis. *Patient Prefer Adherence, 8*, 1205-1213. doi:10.2147/PPA.S65483
- Ploughman, M., Harris, C., Wallack, E. M., Drodge, O., Beaulieu, S., Mayo, N., . . . Aging with,
 M. S. C. C. (2015). Predictors of exercise participation in ambulatory and nonambulatory older people with multiple sclerosis. *PeerJ*, *3*, e1158. doi:10.7717/peerj.1158
- Polman, C. H., Reingold, S. C., Banwell, B., Clanet, M., Cohen, J. A., Filippi, M., . . . Wolinsky,
 J. S. (2011). Diagnostic criteria for multiple sclerosis: 2010 revisions to the McDonald criteria. *Ann Neurol, 69*(2), 292-302. doi:10.1002/ana.22366

- Pong, R. W., Desmeules, M., & Lagace, C. (2009). Rural-urban disparities in health: how does Canada fare and how does Canada compare with Australia? *Aust J Rural Health*, *17*(1), 58-64. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2008.01039.x
- Popescu, B. F., & Lucchinetti, C. F. (2012). Pathology of demyelinating diseases. *Annu Rev Pathol, 7*, 185-217. doi:10.1146/annurev-pathol-011811-132443
- Provencher, C., Milan, A., Hallman, S., & D'Aoust, C. (2018). *Fertility: Overview, 2012 to 2016*. Retrieved from
- Pugliatti, M., Rosati, G., Carton, H., Riise, T., Drulovic, J., Vecsei, L., & Milanov, I. (2006). The epidemiology of multiple sclerosis in Europe. *Eur J Neurol*, *13*(7), 700-722. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2006.01342.x
- Radaelli, M., Merlini, A., Greco, R., Sangalli, F., Comi, G., Ciceri, F., & Martino, G. (2014). Autologous bone marrow transplantation for the treatment of multiple sclerosis. *Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep, 14*(9), 478. doi:10.1007/s11910-014-0478-0
- Rahman, P., Jones, A., Curtis, J., Bartlett, S., Peddle, L., Fernandez, B. A., & Freimer, N. B.
 (2003). The Newfoundland population: a unique resource for genetic investigation of complex diseases. *Hum Mol Genet*, *12 Spec No 2*, R167-172. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddg257
- Ramagopalan, S. V., Dobson, R., Meier, U. C., & Giovannoni, G. (2010). Multiple sclerosis: risk factors, prodromes, and potential causal pathways. *Lancet Neurol*, 9(7), 727-739. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70094-6
- Riazi, A., Hobart, J. C., Lamping, D. L., Fitzpatrick, R., & Thompson, A. J. (2002). Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale (MSIS-29): reliability and validity in hospital based samples. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry, 73(6), 701-704. doi:10.1136/jnnp.73.6.701

- Rieckmann, P., Boyko, A., Centonze, D., Elovaara, I., Giovannoni, G., Havrdova, E., . . .
 Vermersch, P. (2015). Achieving patient engagement in multiple sclerosis: A perspective from the multiple sclerosis in the 21st Century Steering Group. *Mult Scler Relat Disord*, *4*(3), 202-218. doi:10.1016/j.msard.2015.02.005
- Riemann-Lorenz, K., Wienert, J., Streber, R., Motl, R. W., Coote, S., & Heesen, C. (2019).
 Long-term physical activity in people with multiple sclerosis: exploring expert views on facilitators and barriers. *Disabil Rehabil*, 1-13. doi:10.1080/09638288.2019.1584253
- Rizzo, M. A., Hadjimichael, O. C., Preiningerova, J., & Vollmer, T. L. (2004). Prevalence and treatment of spasticity reported by multiple sclerosis patients. *Mult Scler*, *10*(5), 589-595. doi:10.1191/1352458504ms10850a
- Sackett, D., Richardson, W., Rosenberg, W., & Haynes, R. (2000). *Evidence-based medicine: How to practice and teach.* (2 ed.). Edinburgh: Churchill-Livingstone.
- Salter, A., Thomas, N. P., Tyry, T., Cutter, G. R., & Marrie, R. A. (2018). A contemporary profile of primary progressive multiple sclerosis participants from the NARCOMS Registry. *Mult Scler*, 24(7), 951-962. doi:10.1177/1352458517711274
- Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., . . . Jinks, C. (2018).
 Saturation in qualitative research: exploring its conceptualization and operationalization.
 Qual Quant, 52(4), 1893-1907. doi:10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8
- Schulz, K. H., Gold, S. M., Witte, J., Bartsch, K., Lang, U. E., Hellweg, R., . . . Heesen, C. (2004). Impact of aerobic training on immune-endocrine parameters, neurotrophic factors, quality of life and coordinative function in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol Sci*, 225(1-2), 11-18. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2004.06.009

- Schwartz, C. E., Quaranto, B. R., Healy, B. C., Benedict, R. H. B., & Vollmer, T. L. (2013).
 Altruism and health outcomes in multiple sclerosis: The effect of cognitive reserve. *The Journal of Positive Psychology*, 8(2), 144–152.
- Sharma, N. S. (2015). Patient centric approach for clinical trials: Current trend and new opportunities. *Perspect Clin Res, 6*(3), 134-138. doi:10.4103/2229-3485.159936
- Sharpe, R. J. (1986). The low incidence of multiple sclerosis in areas near the equator may be due to ultraviolet light induced suppressor cells to melanocyte antigens. *Med Hypotheses*, 19(4), 319-323. doi:10.1016/0306-9877(86)90104-0
- Shnek, Z. M., Foley, F. W., LaRocca, N. G., Gordon, W. A., DeLuca, J., Schwartzman, H. G., . .
 Irvine, J. (1997). Helplessness, self-efficacy, cognitive distortions, and depression in multiple sclerosis and spinal cord injury. *Ann Behav Med*, *19*(3), 287-294. doi:10.1007/BF02892293
- Shorten, A., & Moorley, C. (2014). Selecting the sample. *Evid Based Nurs*, *17*(2), 32-33. doi:10.1136/eb-2014-101747
- Signori, A., Izquierdo, G., Lugaresi, A., Hupperts, R., Grand'Maison, F., Sola, P., . . . Trojano,
 M. (2018). Long-term disability trajectories in primary progressive MS patients: A latent class growth analysis. *Mult Scler*, *24*(5), 642-652. doi:10.1177/1352458517703800
- Singh, J. (2013). Critical appraisal skills programme. *Journal of Pharmacology and Pharmacotherapeutics, 4*(1), 76-77.
- Smestad, C., Sandvik, L., & Celius, E. G. (2009). Excess mortality and cause of death in a cohort of Norwegian multiple sclerosis patients. *Mult Scler*, 15(11), 1263-1270. doi:10.1177/1352458509107010

- Smith, M. M., & Arnett, P. A. (2005). Factors related to employment status changes in individuals with multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler*, 11(5), 602-609. doi:10.1191/1352458505ms1204oa
- Snaith, R. P. (2003). The Hospital Anxiety And Depression Scale. *Health Qual Life Outcomes,* 1, 29. doi:10.1186/1477-7525-1-29
- Stadelmann, C., Timmler, S., Barrantes-Freer, A., & Simons, M. (2019). Myelin in the Central Nervous System: Structure, Function, and Pathology. *Physiol Rev*, 99(3), 1381-1431. doi:10.1152/physrev.00031.2018
- Statistics Canada. (2012). Statistics Canada Table 13-10-0467-01: Neurological conditions in household population.
- Stroud, N. M., & Minahan, C. L. (2009). The impact of regular physical activity on fatigue, depression and quality of life in persons with multiple sclerosis. *Health Qual Life Outcomes*, 7, 68. doi:10.1186/1477-7525-7-68
- Stuke, K., Flachenecker, P., Zettl, U. K., Elias, W. G., Freidel, M., Haas, J., . . . Rieckmann, P. (2009). Symptomatology of MS: results from the German MS Registry. *J Neurol*, 256(11), 1932-1935. doi:10.1007/s00415-009-5257-5
- Sundstrom, P., Juto, P., Wadell, G., Hallmans, G., Svenningsson, A., Nystrom, L., . . . Forsgren,
 L. (2004). An altered immune response to Epstein-Barr virus in multiple sclerosis: a
 prospective study. *Neurology*, 62(12), 2277-2282.
 doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000130496.51156.d7
- Sur, R. L., & Dahm, P. (2011). History of evidence-based medicine. *Indian J Urol, 27*(4), 487-489. doi:10.4103/0970-1591.91438

- Swartz, L. J., Callahan, K. A., Butz, A. M., Rand, C. S., Kanchanaraksa, S., Diette, G. B., . . . Eggleston, P. A. (2004). Methods and issues in conducting a community-based environmental randomized trial. *Environ Res*, 95(2), 156-165. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2003.08.003
- Tanasescu, R., Debouverie, M., Pittion, S., Anxionnat, R., & Vespignani, H. (2004). Acute myeloid leukaemia induced by mitoxantrone in a multiple sclerosis patient. *J Neurol*, 251(6), 762-763. doi:10.1007/s00415-004-0439-7
- Tanner, A., Kim, S. H., Friedman, D. B., Foster, C., & Bergeron, C. D. (2015). Barriers to medical research participation as perceived by clinical trial investigators: communicating with rural and african american communities. *J Health Commun, 20*(1), 88-96. doi:10.1080/10810730.2014.908985
- Tarakci, E., Yeldan, I., Huseyinsinoglu, B. E., Zenginler, Y., & Eraksoy, M. (2013). Group exercise training for balance, functional status, spasticity, fatigue and quality of life in multiple sclerosis: a randomized controlled trial. *Clin Rehabil*, 27(9), 813-822. doi:10.1177/0269215513481047
- Taylor, J. S., DeMers, S. M., Vig, E. K., & Borson, S. (2012). The disappearing subject: exclusion of people with cognitive impairment and dementia from geriatrics research. J Am Geriatr Soc, 60(3), 413-419. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03847.x
- The Cochrane Library. (2020). Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials. Retrieved from https://www.cochranelibrary.com/central
- Thompson, A. J., Banwell, B. L., Barkhof, F., Carroll, W. M., Coetzee, T., Comi, G., . . . Cohen,
 J. A. (2018). Diagnosis of multiple sclerosis: 2017 revisions of the McDonald criteria. *Lancet Neurol*, 17(2), 162-173. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(17)30470-2

- Torkildsen, O., Myhr, K. M., & Bo, L. (2016). Disease-modifying treatments for multiple sclerosis a review of approved medications. *Eur J Neurol, 23 Suppl 1*, 18-27. doi:10.1111/ene.12883
- Uljarevic, M., Richdale, A. L., McConachie, H., Hedley, D., Cai, R. Y., Merrick, H., . . . Le Couteur, A. (2018). The Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale: Factor structure and psychometric properties in older adolescents and young adults with autism spectrum disorder. *Autism Res*, *11*(2), 258-269. doi:10.1002/aur.1872
- Videnovic, A., Bernard, B., Fan, W., Jaglin, J., Leurgans, S., & Shannon, K. M. (2010). The Montreal Cognitive Assessment as a screening tool for cognitive dysfunction in Huntington's disease. *Mov Disord*, 25(3), 401-404. doi:10.1002/mds.22748
- Villoria, E., & Lara, L. (2018). Assessment of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale for cancer patients. *Rev Med Chil*, 146(3), 300-307. doi:10.4067/s0034-98872018000300300
- Wallin, M. T., Culpepper, W. J., Nichols, E., Bhutta, Z. A., Gebrehiwot, T. T., Hay, S. I., . . .
 Murray, C. J. L. (2019). Global, regional, and national burden of multiple sclerosis 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet Neurol*, *18*(3), 269-285. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(18)30443-5
- Weinshenker, B. G., Bass, B., Rice, G. P., Noseworthy, J., Carriere, W., Baskerville, J., & Ebers, G. C. (1989). The natural history of multiple sclerosis: a geographically based study. I. Clinical course and disability. *Brain, 112 (Pt 1)*, 133-146. doi:10.1093/brain/112.1.133
- Westerlind, H., Ramanujam, R., Uvehag, D., Kuja-Halkola, R., Boman, M., Bottai, M., . . .
 Hillert, J. (2014). Modest familial risks for multiple sclerosis: a registry-based study of the population of Sweden. *Brain*, *137*(Pt 3), 770-778. doi:10.1093/brain/awt356

- Wiglusz, M. S., Landowski, J., Michalak, L., & Cubala, W. J. (2016). Validation of the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale in patients with epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav*, 58, 97-101. doi:10.1016/j.yebeh.2016.03.003
- Wilkins, A. (2017). Cerebellar Dysfunction in Multiple Sclerosis. Front Neurol, 8, 312. doi:10.3389/fneur.2017.00312
- Wood, B., van der Mei, I. A., Ponsonby, A. L., Pittas, F., Quinn, S., Dwyer, T., . . . Taylor, B. V. (2013). Prevalence and concurrence of anxiety, depression and fatigue over time in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler, 19*(2), 217-224. doi:10.1177/1352458512450351
- World Health Organization. (1995). *Physical status: the use of and interpretation of anthropometry*. Retrieved from <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/37003</u>
- World Health Organization. (2011). *World Report on Disability*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.who.int/publications-detail/world-report-on-disability</u>
- Yamout, B. I., & Alroughani, R. (2018). Multiple Sclerosis. Semin Neurol, 38(2), 212-225. doi:10.1055/s-0038-1649502
- Zakrzewski, W., Dobrzynski, M., Szymonowicz, M., & Rybak, Z. (2019). Stem cells: past, present, and future. *Stem Cell Res Ther, 10*(1), 68. doi:10.1186/s13287-019-1165-5
- Zigmond, A. S., & Snaith, R. P. (1983). The hospital anxiety and depression scale. *Acta Psychiatr Scand*, 67(6), 361-370. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0447.1983.tb09716.x

Appendix A: Multiple Sclerosis Impact Scale (MSIS-29)

• The following questions ask for your views about the impact of MS on your day-to-day life during the past two weeks.

- For each statement, please circle the one number that best describes your situation.
- Please answer all questions

In the <u>past two weeks</u> , how much has		Not	A	Moderately	Quite a	Extremely
your MS limited your ability to at all little bit						
1.	Do physically demanding tasks?	1	2	3	4	5
2.	Grip things tightly (e.g. turning on taps)?	1	2	3	4	5
3.	Carry things?	1	2	3	4	5
In the <u>past two weeks</u> , how much		Not at	A littla	Moderately	Quite a	Extremely
nave you been bothered by all little bit						
4.	Problems with your balance?	1	2	3	4	5
5.	Difficulties moving about indoors?	1	2	3	4	5
6.	Being clumsy?	1	2	3	4	5
7.	Stiffness?	1	2	3	4	5
8.	Heavy arms and/or legs?	1	2	3	4	5
9.	Tremor of your arms or legs?	1	2	3	4	5
10.	Spasms in your limbs?	1	2	3	4	5
11.	Your body not doing what you want it to do?	1	2	3	4	5
12.	Having to depend on others to do things for you?	1	2	3	4	5

In the <u>past two weeks</u> , how much have you been bothered by		Not at all	A little	Moderately	Quite a bit	Extremely
13.	Limitations in your social and leisure activities at home?	1	2	3	4	5
14.	Being stuck at home more than you would like to be?	1	2	3	4	5
15.	Difficulties using your hands in everyday tasks?	1	2	3	4	5
16.	Having to cut down the amount of time you spent on work or other daily activities?	1	2	3	4	5
17.	Problems using transport (e.g. car, bus, train, taxi, etc.)?	1	2	3	4	5
18.	Taking longer to do things?	1	2	3	4	5
19.	Difficulty doing things spontaneously (e.g. going out on the spur of the moment)?	1	2	3	4	5
20.	Needing to go to the toilet urgently?	1	2	3	4	5
21.	Feeling unwell?	1	2	3	4	5
22.	Problems sleeping?	1	2	3	4	5
23.	Feeling mentally fatigued?	1	2	3	4	5
24.	Worries related to your MS?	1	2	3	4	5
25.	Feeling anxious or tense?	1	2	3	4	5
26.	Feeling irritable, impatient, or short tempered?	1	2	3	4	5
27.	Problems concentrating?	1	2	3	4	5
28	Lack of confidence?	1	2	3	4	5
29.	Feeling depressed?	1	2	3	4	5

Appendix B: Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)

Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)

D	Α		D	Α	
		I feel tense or 'wound up':			I feel as if I am slowed down:
	3	Most of the time	3		Nearly all the time
	2	A lot of the time	2		Very often
	1	From time to time, occasionally	1		Sometimes
	0	Not at all	0		Not at all
		I still enjoy the things I used to			I get a sort of frightened feeling like
		enjoy:			'butterflies' in the stomach:
0		Definitely as much		0	Not at all
1		Not quite so much		1	Occasionally
2		Only a little		2	Quite Often
3		Hardly at all		3	Very Often
		· · ·			
		I get a sort of frightened feeling as if something awful is about to happen:			I have lost interest in my appearance:
	3	Very definitely and quite badly	3		Definitely
	2	Yes, but not too badly	2		I don't take as much care as I should
	1	A little, but it doesn't worry me	1		I may not take quite as much care
	0	Not at all	0		I take just as much care as ever
		I can laugh and see the funny side of things:			I feel restless as I have to be on the move:
0		As much as I always could		3	Very much indeed
1		Not quite so much now		2	Quite a lot
2		Definitely not so much now		1	Not very much
3		Not at all		0	Not at all
		Worrying thoughts go through my mind:			I look forward with enjoyment to things:
	3	A great deal of the time	0		As much as I ever did
	2	A lot of the time	1		Rather less than I used to
L	1	From time to time, but not too often	2		Definitely less than I used to
	0	Only occasionally	3		Hardly at all
		I feel cheerful:			I get sudden feelings of panic:
3		Not at all		3	Very often indeed
2		Not often		2	Quite often
1		Sometimes		1	Not very often
0		Most of the time		0	Not at all
		I can sit at ease and feel relaxed:			I can enjoy a good book or radio or TV program:
L	0	Definitely	0		Often
	1	Usually	1		Sometimes
	2	Not Often	2		Not often
	3	Not at all	3		Verv seldom

Tick the box beside the reply that is closest to how you have been feeling in the past week. Don't take too long over you replies: your immediate is best.

Please check you have answered all the questions

 Scoring:

 Total score: Depression (D)

 Anxiety (A)

0-7 = Normal

8-10 = Borderline abnormal (borderline case)

11-21 = Abnormal (case)



Appendix C: Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA)

Appendix D: Interview Guide

1. Symptomology

Introduction: First I would like to know a little about your experience living with MS.

- A. Can you start by telling me a little about your MS?
- B. What symptoms have the greatest impact on you?
- C. How do they impact your everyday life?
- D. What would you like people to know about your experience living with MS?

2. Health and lifestyle

Introduction: Next I would like to ask you some questions about your health and lifestyle.

- A. What do you think is important for maintaining a healthy life living with MS?
- B. Do you use any of these strategies in your everyday life?
 - a. Probes if needed:
 - i. Do you take part in any exercise? (why/why not)
 - ii. Do you take part in any social activates? (why/why not)
 - iii. Do you make any choices about what you eat or don't eat? (why/why not)
 - iv. Do you seek advice from doctors or other health care professionals about living with your MS? (why/why not)
 - v. Are there resources that you wish you had access to improve your health that you don't currently have?

C. Do you think lifestyle choices can have an impact Multiple Sclerosis?

3. Research Perceptions

Introduction: Last I would like to understand a little bit more what you think about MS research.

- A. How would you describe the importance of research for people living with MS?
- B. Do you think you have a role to play in research about MS?
- C. Have you participated in any other research projects? (If yes move to question 3. D, if no move to question 3. E)
- D. Have any of these projects involved physical activity? (move to question 3. F)
- E. Have you been invited to participate any other MS research projects?
- F. How would you describe your overall experience with research participation?
- G. Can you tell me what you remember about first being approached for the HITMS project in [the neurologist's] office? (if they remember continue to question 2. G; if no move to question 2. J)
- H. What made you interested in participating?
- I. What aspects of the project did you like?
- J. Were there aspects of the project that you didn't like?
- K. Do you remember being told about the physical profile that included walking and fitness tests? (if yes move to question 2.L; if no move to question 2.M)
- L. Can you tell me more about why you chose not to take part in this aspect of the research?

- M. (Probe, if needed) Sometimes aspects of people's lives make it hard for them to feel they can take part in research that involves exercise. Is there anything about your everyday life you would say contributed to your decision not to participate (** if they could not remember substitute**<u>that would keep you from wanting to participate in research that involves exercise</u>)?
 - a. (Probes, if needed)
 - i. Ask about family life
 - ii. Ask about work life
 - iii. Ask about aspects of physical health
 - iv. Ask about stress and/or mental health
 - v. Ask about resources such as transportation, social support, and financial barriers
- N. Is there anything we can do to make it easier or more appealing for you to participate in the physical profile of HITMS?

CLOSING REMARKS

Is there anything else you would like to add that you think would help me better understand your experience living with MS or your opinions about research that involves exercise for people with MS?